MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
JULY 26, 2007
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON THURSDAY, JULY 26, 2007, BEGINNING AT 9:03 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of 26 July 2007 shall
come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS GLADYS C. BALSA, WILLIAM J.
MEDEIROS, MICHAEL J. MOLINA, JOSEPH PONTANILLA,
VICE-CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO, AND CHAIR G. RIKI
HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, JO ANNE
JOHNSON, AND MICHAEL P. VICTORINO.
(Councllmembers Anderson, Johnson, and Victorino were not present when the roll
was called; however, they arrived at 9:08 a.m., 9:12 a.m., and 9:48 am.,
respectively.)
COUNTY CLERK ROY T. HIRAGA: Mr. Chairman, six members are in attendance. A
quorum of the Council is present.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Prior to starting this morning's meeting, Members, ladies and gentlemen, residents of
Maui, the Chair will ask that as part of the decorum of these chambers, that all cell
phones, pagers, other electronic devices be either turned off or on silent mode. The
Chair will enforce decorum at all times.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 26, 2007
Page 2

This morning, we are privileged to have our colleague from the Kahului District,
Mr. Pontanilla, to provide us with our opening remarks. Mr. Pontanilla.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Pontanilla.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Pontanilla, for your opening remarks and
prayer this morning.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.
COUNTY CLERK: Yes, Mr. Chairman. We have received a request from an individual who
has signed up to offer testimony on the ceremonial resolution. Shall we proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Prior to proceeding with testimony on ceremonial
resolutions, if there is anyone wishing to provide testimony on ceremonial resolution
this morning, please make yourself known and we will be very happy to provide you
with an opportunity to share your comments.
You have three minutes. This not a committee meeting, this is a Council meeting.
You have three minutes to give your testimony. We will assist you with your time with
the lighting at the podium. The green light when you start speaking. At the two-third
-- two-minute thirty-second mark, the yellow light will go on. And at three minutes,
the red light will go on and the Chair will have you conclude your testimony.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, please call our testifier.
COUNTY CLERK: Our testifier is Robert Carroll, and he'll be offering testimony on the
proposed resolution.
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TESTIMONY ON CEREMONIAL RESOLUTION
MR. ROBERT CARROLL:
Aloha.
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
MR. CARROLL: And since I don't have a red light, I guess I can talk as long as I want to.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning, Robert.
MR. CARROLL: Good morning. And first of all, I would like to say thank you to
Councilmember Medeiros for bringing forward this resolution, and I would like to
thank the Councilmembers for hearing this resolution this morning on our Hana's
own, Pekelo.
I came over this morning because he is special. He's a special person. He is
someone that has won an award which we are honoring him today, but it's much
more than that. He is someone that has such a true love of Hawaiian music and just
playing music.
(Councilmember Anderson arrived at the meeting at 9:08 a.m.)
I asked him once about doing a function. And I said, "Oh, you know, we'd like to hire
you to do this function." He said, "You know, we just love to play music. We do it
because we love it." You don't see too much of that nowadays. His love of music is
so great that it shows through everything that he does. I think he won that award for
the song because there was so much of his heart in it, so much of his love of music
and of Hawaii and our people.
I don't know if I could really stay over here an hour if I could ever really say all the
things that need to be said about this man. I will just wrap it up by saying that a lot of
people in Hana would be here today, a lot of people. But, unfortunately, we have one
of our Hana's own, Jackie Kahula, who passed away several weeks ago, whose
service is today, this morning. It started just a little while ago. And right after this, I'll
be going back to Hana to participate in this service.
It's not that people didn't want to be here; they did. So I will speak for them this day.
Thank you, Pekelo, for all you have done, for the music that you have given us, and
the music that you will continue to give us in the future.
Mahalo.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
For the record, that was Mr. Robert Carroll of Hana, Maui, providing testimony on the
ceremonial resolution.
Is there anyone else wishing to provide testimony on the ceremonial resolution that
we have posted for today's agenda? Seeing none coming forward, Members, with no
objections, the Chair shall close testimony on ceremonial resolutions.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
The following ceremonial resolution was presented.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTION
RESOLUTION
NO. 07-83
CONGRATULATING PEKELO COSMA FOR WINNING
THE HAKU MELE AWARD AT THE
2007 NA HOKU HANOHANO AWARDS
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RESOLUTION.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
the resolution. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair, I, I'd like to request that the Clerk read the
resolution in its entirety.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

(Councilmember Johnson arrived at 9:12 am., during the reading of the resolution.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair, I'd like to share some information at this time
about Mr. Pekelo Cosma. And what I'm sharing was written in The Maui News, and
certainly I want to give credit to The Maui News. The first article was written by
Kekoa Catherine Enomoto. And these two articles sum up very well a description of
Pekelo.
After decades of performing, a Hana boy walked off Wednesday
night with the most prestigious award of the 30th annual Na Hoku
Hanohano Awards, honoring a song he had written 10 years ago
while at "the last Hawaiian place."
"I am very honored," Pekelo Cosma said via cell phone from Hawaii
Convention after capturing the coveted Haku Mele award for an
original Hawaiian-language composition.
A performer since age 7, Cosma shared the award with Ileialoha
Beniamina for composing "Ni`ihau" on his "Hana By the Sea" album,
which also garnered Cosma a nomination as male vocalist of the
year and the compact disc as Hawaiian album of the year.
The Haku Mele was Cosma's first Haku Award after having released
four albums over the past 14 years, including his break-out "Going to
Hana."
The Nana-The latter featured his classic rendition of "Koali" about a Hana area
village.
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In brief acceptance remarks made in a soft, slightly broken voice,
Cosma paid tribute to two Niihau natives: his, his co-composer and
the man who had inspired the song.
"Mahalo to ke Akua," Cosma began. "I dedicate this song and this
Hoku to a good friend of mine, Malaki Kanahele, and to lleialoha
Beniamina.
"He [sic] this song 10 years ago on a trip to Niihau. If it wasn't for the
aloha of the Niihau people . . . I had the honor of going to that island."
The Nana performer described the convention center ballroom as overwhelming with
everybody being so formal. And, and as, as we know Pekelo, he has always been a
very low-key, very informal person that doesn't want to garner any special attention.
He, he continued to remark:
I couldn't wear Bermuda shorts, but I'm not too happy about that, but
it's OK for just this period.
"I just thank the academy, and I thank all my kupuna," he said.
He added that Kanahele, in his 70s, died previous Monday. He said
that the song spoke poetically of Kanahele's love of his birthplace.
"It talks about the beauty of Niihau, especially for him. He was sick
and going home. He was longing to go back", and finally to his return
to "a journey of love back to his home, his birthplace."
And the second article that I'd like to share was written by Lehia Apana.
Pekelo Cosma stays grounded while sounds soar toward success.
From the time he was a young boy, Pekelo Cosma had, has priorities
straight. When faced with the choice of buying new school clothes or
a shinny 12-string Yamaha guitar, he opted for the guitar. That
meant spending the rest of the year wearing baggy puka pants and
using a rope for a belt.
But he says, "It was well worth it. It was summertime and we went
shopping for new clothes and jeans. I saw that guitar by the window
and that was it. I went in that store and they couldn't get me out,"
Pekelo re--remembers.
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Fast-forward nearly four decades and Pekelo is now 47, has grown to
become a seasoned slack-key guitarist who has created memorable
tunes such as "Going to Hana Maui", "Kaimanahila", and "Manuela
Boy."
Born and raised in Hans, Pekelo's music represents the idyllic setting
and mood of his beloved hometown. He's the sort of guy who
prepare--prefers the quiet isolation of Hana to the hustle of Honolulu
or the glamour of an awards show. He would choose a simple
backyard jam session to a stage performance any day.
It's ironic then that nearly ten years since his last album, he is
welcomed back with three Na Hoku Hanahano Award nominations,
including one for his latest al--album, "Hans by the Sea." He is also
vying against Hawaii's top performers for "Male Vocalist of the Year."
And the article continues with some very good information. The Hawaii Academy of
Arts will present. Well, this was after. We're, we're in the past part of it now, but it, it
goes on to describe his love for music and for learning music from his kupuna.
And I, too, along with Bob Carroll, are proud of this son of Hana for what he's
accomplished in music and in his Hawaiian culture.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I, too, want to add my
congratulations to Pekelo.
As we all know, he's a very, very talented man and very well-rounded when you look
at his career outside of music. And he has many distinct singing styles. And if you
have had an opportunity to listen to his music and you close your eyes, you could
sometimes swear that it sounds like legendary music great Gabby Pahinui. He can
do many different styles.
And way back in 1992, I remember his first CD release, "Hans by the Sea". At the
time, I, I moonlighted as a radio disc jockey for KMVI radio. I did a Hawaiian music
program and on our play list, I, I believe we had at least four of the songs that are on
that CD to be played regularly. That's how popular that CD was; and we had many,
many requests.
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So it, needless to say, deserved a lot of gold for that. And I still have my personal
favorites, the "Going to Hana, Maui", "Koali", and then I think on one of his latest
works, "Hana Jam."
So if you have never experienced the music of Pekelo, go out there to your music
store and go get one. And, and I, I'm hoping Pekelo maybe brought some with him
today because I'd definitely like to--I don't, I don't have his latest one, but I tell you
what. It is good--great, great music.
So congratulations once again and thank you for making Maui County so proud of
your efforts.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion? Ms. Baisa
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
It's so exciting to be here today to be a part of this celebration of, of Pekelo's
accomplishment.
And it's really cute. I believe Mr. Medeiros mentioned that he wrote . . . "Manuela
Boy." You know, when we were children, we used to struggle trying to learn the
words to Hawaiian songs. Even though they were beautiful, you know, the language
is challenging if you don't know it. But "Manuela Boy" was easy to learn. And as a
fledgling hula dancer who has never really made it, I could do "Manuela Boy." It's a
lovely song, and it's always going to be a classic.
And much, much success and my deepest congratulations to you.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'd like to weigh in on this. You know, before I moved to Maui, I, I was a visitor here
for ten years. Well, yeah, for ten years, I would come back every year as a visitor
hoping for the day when I could move here.
And you know what kept my aloha spirit alive was slack-key music. When I was on
the Mainland and I was feeling homesick for Maui, I would play slack-key music.
And for this gentleman to take this talent he has and share it with the youth of our
community, I think, you know, speaks volumes for the aloha, aloha in his heart
because it is a very special talent. And if it isn't perpetuated, we'll lose it. And for him
to take the time and effort to share this talent with the youth, especially those that are
underprivileged or challenged in some way, it's just a wonderful contribution. And so
1 want to thank him also for that.
And, of course, the Haku Mele Award is the most prestigious award of the Hoku,
Haku, Hoku Hanohano Awards, because it does perpetuate the Hawaiian language.
And so I congratulate him for that, for the immense talent he has and for sharing it so
generously.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Is there any further discussion on the motion before you, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo for my second opportunity here, Chair.
I would be remiss if 1, I did not complete this article. And, you know, I, I just found my
second page here. So if you'll allow me, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you.
And it continues to say.
"I don't know this for awards, but when it happens, it's an honor. It is
great to be nominated, have, and have other . . . other artists look at
your work as being good enough," says the soft-spoken Pekelo.
His 1992 debut album, "Going to Hana Maui", received four Na Hoku
Hanohano Award nominations and was voted the year's number one
Hawaiian album by KCCN radio station. His following album, "Hana
Jam", was also nominated for numerous Na Hoku Hanohano
Awards.
In his latest album, "Hana by the Sea", Pekelo stays true to his
upbringing by producing the same style of backyard country music
that he grew up listening to. His songs aren't fancy or overproduced,
allowing his guitar talents and classic voice to shine. But all by one
of the songs on this self-produced album are originals written in both
Hawaiian and English.
Pekelo's love for music began at age five when he got his first taste
of slack-key from his babysitter's uncle, a blind man called
Tutu Apaa. "The old man used to play slack-key, and I would be
niele and go look. He was a huge Hawaiian man who wore dark
glasses. I was kinda scared of him. But every time he played, I
would--it would just draw me to his room," Pekelo recalls.
The seed that had been planted and Pekelo--the seed had been
planted, and Pekelo would be inspired again the following year when
his first grade class took a trip to the Hana Theater to listen to the
Sons of Hawaii. When this musical group came to Hana, I didn't
know who they were. That's the music that was planted in me and I
kept that for years," says Pekelo. Years later, Pekelo took the stage
with his childhood inspiration, playing alongside the Sons of Hawaii
and the original band member Eddie Kamae in the mid-1990s.
Staying true to his simple background, Pekelo is genuinely humble
and unconcerned with praise. He said his greatest achievement is
sharing traditional Hawaiian music with the younger generations.
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He founded and taught Maui Youth Slack-Key Project to perpetuate
slack-key music among underprivileged teenagers, has worked as an
educational assistant with at-risk teens at Baldwin High School's
Alternative Learning Center, and continues to volunteer with youth
throughout the island.
"I am proud to continue doing this kind of music and this kind of work,
composing, the writing, and being able to share with the young
ones," says Pekelo. "I want to be someone who helps perpetuate the
old-style music for the young ones. I want to plant the seed in them
like it was planted in me when I was young."
Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, a final opportunity to speak on the motion before you. Having none, all in
favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have eight "ayes", one "excused."
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
At this time, I'd like to request your permission to have Mr. Pekelo Cosma approach
the chamber floors.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please, if you would please join us by the podium. Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros, if you would on behalf of the Council, please.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
And before I do that, I, I'd just like to thank Mr. Bob Carroll and his wife Geri, who's
also here, for coming all the way from Hana to be a part of this. And he explained
why these chambers are not filled with Hana people because of the recent loss of
one of its community members, Jackie Kahula.
I'd just like to say a few more words before I ask Pekelo to say a few words on his
behalf. But for me, I grew up in Hana with Pekelo and his Cosma ohana. I am older
than Pekelo, but I was closer in age to his brother Andrew. Pekelo's mother was
Beatrice Waiwaiole Cosma and his father was Manuel Maning Cosma. Anybody who
grew up in Hana knew Maning Cosma.
Pekelo grew up in a family of six boys and two girls. Pekelo is the youngest of the
eight children. The Cosma ohana is a well-respected family of Hana. Pekelo grew
up in Makaalae about four miles beyond Hana. He has written beautiful mete, songs,
of Makaalae and neighboring area, Puuiki.
Pekelo has always impressed me as a person of very calm and humble demeanor.
His Hawaiian-ness has always been very important to him. His success in his
Hawaiian music has brought pride and--to himself, pride and honor to himself, his
ohana, the Hana district of East Maui, and the island of Maui.
And, Mr. Chair, at this time with honor and pride, I present to you the 2007 Na Hoku
Hanohano Awards winner of the prestigious the Haku Mele Award, a son of Hana,
Pekelo Cosma.
MR. PEKELO COSMA. Are we under clock?
Mahalo ke Akua for this day first of all.
And also thank you to Bill and all of the Council for this resolution, and Brother and
Sister Carroll.
I had an opportunity ten years ago to go to a, to go to Niihau, from a, a friend, a
friend from Niihau who befriended me through music through the slack-key guitar,
that I got very close to, Malaki. And through Makaki, I met llei Beniamina, who is also
a, a fine composer who write a lot of songs for the Makaha Sons of Niihau at that
time with Israel and his brother Skippy.
And the reason why I went to Niihau was because of Malaki, being he was elderly
and, and he's kinda sickly, and he was only in his early seventies, I think, when I first
met him. And he, he told me, well, I asked him one day, why don't he go back home

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 26, 2007
Page 13

to Niihau. The reason why is his doctor said that he needed to, to be in Kekaha on
Kauai because of medical reasons. So, but, you know, as time went on and he
asked if, if I wanted to go to Niihau.
I said, "Oh, how do you get to Niihau?" Well, I thought you was supposed to swim
over there. He said, "No. First of all, you, you have to have permission and if you
knew somebody on the island." And, of course, I, I fell in love with the Niihau people,
and especially this, this man, very, very humble man, man of God. And, of course,
he had a kolohe side of, of, of him, too; and we, we got along pretty good. But he, he
asked me if I wanted to go, so I said, "Oh, I'll be honored to go." And so we went to
Niihau on the helicopter, and we went to a place called Nanina, and Nanina is, it's
like a, the sand, the sand there on Niihau was like walking on cotton. It's so soft. So
I don't know hope they find the lei, the pupu shells because once you step in, it's like
all the sand sinks down. But it's amazing how they, they, they can collect all these
shells and make into what is called the "Jewel of Niihau" or of Hawaii.
So we went there, and then the first thing, being a Hana boy, is I saw that blue water.
It's pristine like nothing I ever seen in my life, and I come from Hana and did a lot of
fishing in Hana growing up there. And the water, and I'm sure Bill and John can back
me up on this, it's, it's nothing like Hana, so clean. But when I went to Niihau, it was
totally different. And I saw the fishes swimming back and forth, back and forth. And
then first thing I would jump in the, I jumped into the water and the fish would start to
hit me. There was papio and all the silver fish--oh. But the place is very barren, dry,
you know, sort of like Kahoolawe on one of my trips to Kahoolawe.
So, but I sat down there and I sat on the sand, and, and the words came to me and
the feeling came to me about this place, Niihau. And I thought of the friend of mine,
Malaki Kanahele, and his long desire to go back home but he couldn't because of
medical reasons. So I thought that maybe we can put it in a song. And with
collaboration with !lei Beniamina, we put the lyrics and the melody together.
We were in Hilo, one of the Merrie Monarch Festival. I wasn't there for that, but she
was and I got to meet her. And we were in the parking lot outside of the Naniloa, it
was one of the hotels there, and we put the song together, came up with the
slack-key.
And I think several months later, we were back on Maui here. She came over for the
Ritz Carlton to share the lei pupu at the arts thing over there at Ritz Carlton. We got
together and we finalized the song, and this was ten years ago. And two days before
Malaki Kanahele passed away, he got a chance to listen to the song on the demo CD
that I gave Ilei and for her to listen to see if it, it was okay to, you know, how, how did
she think about it after all of the technology and all of the recording and the mastering
was all done. And she really loved it and said, "You know, I'm going to play it for
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Papa:' And she went to play it for Papa, and I was already in, on Oahu getting ready
for the Hokus. And then she called me that he really loves the song and, and he got
to listen to it; and then two days later, he passed on.
And that's why when I went up there, and I didn't know they gave me only forty-five
seconds because they sent the, they sent this, this rules things, I got 'em two days
later after the Hokus; and I saw forty-five seconds, and I thought I was up there
maybe ten seconds. I don't know it's part of nerves or, I think it just was over--I, I felt
kine a proud and also kine a sad that Papa Malaki passed on. But he, I wish he
coulda seen me on the, on the television, but he wasn't that kind of type either. But,
you know, he heard the song.
And when we got the award, !lei Beniamina, of course, and I, she quickly called me
and said, "You know, all the Niihau people are proud of you and thank you for
sharing this song for the people of Hawaii." So with that, I thanked her and then got
to meet her a few days later and talked about many other songs that we had
composed together that it's in a lineup for different albums to come.
And that's all I've been doing for the past ten years is just to working with the kids and
also my time with myself, I would go back to Hana and to write whatever I, whatever
came to me.
So, with that, that's how we created the song that won the Haku Mele.
And, and I thank the Council and, you know, everybody here for, for understanding
what, what music means to, to us. But it's very, very universal; and it's, it's calming
and, and sometimes--I know you folks got a stressful job, Sometimes you have to
put an ukulele in front you. As you get stressed out, just pluck a little bit. That's okay
if "My Dog Have Fleas." That's all right.
But music, music, I think helps, I think helps me stress--my stress with the kids I was
working with at the Alternative Learning, so, and so on.
You know, we try to perpetuate it among our youths and among our kupunas, too.
And, hopefully, I can do some more of, of this kind of work so that it will, it will keep
continuing, especially for the youth, yeah, in the community and around Hawaii.
So I say mahalo. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: A big mahalo to Mr. Pekelo Cosma, Members.
And thank you once again for sharing your aloha with everyone. Maui County is
very, very proud of you, sir. Thank you. Mahalo.
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INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS FROM
FUKUYAMA CITY, HIROSHIMA PREFECTURE, JAPAN
Members, the Chair will utilize one of the Chair's prerogative at this time. We have
some special guests that traveled far from the Prefecture of Hiroshima. And in
relationship to our form of government, a Prefecture is equal to a State. And so this
is the Prefecture of Hiroshima. Of course, as many of you are well aware of, we have
a tremendous impact from people who relocated about a hundred years ago from
Hiroshima--and, of course, there's Hiroshima City in the Prefecture of Hiroshima--that
moved to Hawaii to work in our agricultural industries, our business industries, and
now their sons and daughters of those original immigrants have taken their places in
our County as very contributing and supportive members.
So, today, the Chair will first ask if Helen Nielsen, Ms. Helen Nielsen who is the
President of the Maui Japanese Chamber of Commerce, and she is ably assisted by
Stephanie Ohigashi, to please bring forward our two guests from the Prefecture of
Hiroshima and introduce our two special guests, please.
MS. HELEN NIELSEN: Thank you, Chair Hokama.
Aloha. Aloha, Councilmembers and guests.
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
MS. NIELSEN: My name is Helen Nielsen. I'm the President of the Maui Japanese
Chamber of Commerce. And I think the last time I addressed you, I was on my way
to Fukuyama to celebrate our ten-year anniversary with the chamber, the Maui
Japanese Chamber of Commerce and the Fukuyama Chamber of Commerce and
Industry.
And we've had a lot of activities between the two Chambers over the past ten years.
In fact, Milton Arakawa even was one of our "Home Stay" families of kids from
Fukuyama. And I know Brian Moto has attended some of our events and, and I know
several others of you have.
And it's really exciting to have ohana in Japan to visit with.
I'd like to introduce two delegates from Fukuyama who came just for a couple of days
to see how they can put forward perhaps a sister-city relationship with Maui County,
and one of them has just a few words for you. And just to let you know, they've
brought some of their products as gifts for the Council Members, and we'll be passing
those out in just a few minutes.
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I'd like to introduce Stephanie Ohigashi who's also our Home Stay Chair of the Maui
Japanese Chamber.
Anyway, please let me introduce, first of all, Mr. Tetsuyuki Hashimoto, who is the
Managing Director of the City of Fukuyama. And with him, and with him is our dear
friend Shigetaka Fukunaga; but it's been ten years and I still can't speak that very
easily, so we call him "Frank." So this is Frank. He's been here eleven times with
Home Stay kids, and one day he'll come here for vacation.
Please, Mr. Hashimoto.
MR. TETSUYUKI HASHIMOTO: Aloha.
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
MR. HASHIMOTO: I am very honored to here on beautiful island of Maui, and very grateful
for this opportunity to be able to address the Maui County Council.
My name is Tetsuyuki Hashimoto, and I am the Director of the Mayor's Office of
Fukuyama City, Japan.
Fukuyama City is the second largest city in Hiroshima Prefecture with a population
470,000, and covering an area of 518 square kilometers.
I am here today on behalf of Mayor Hada for a preliminary, a preliminary assessment
of establishing a sister-city relationship.
Since my arrival to Maui, I have received the warmest welcome from everyone, and I
would like to express my deepest gratitude.
This year marks the tenth anniversary of the sister-chamber relationship between the
Fukuyama Chamber of Commerce and Industry and the Maui Japanese Chamber of
Commerce. Since it was first established back in 1997, I would like to express my
sincere gratitude and appreciation to both Chambers for their dedication in the
sister-chamber relationship, as well as thank the Maui County Council and Maui
County for all your support.
We, the City of Fukuyama, would like to extend the relationship beyond the . . . and it
was our desire to work together with you as governmental ... expand our horizons
for our future.
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For this reason, Mayor Hada, Council Chairman Kuramoto, and . . . planning to
attend the Maui County, County Fair, in order to discuss in further detail about
establishing a sister-city relationship.
In closing, I would like to thank for--thank you for your attention, and please accept,
we wish for you great health and success in continuing development of Maui County.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, we shall take a short recess so that we may do the traditional
exchange of gifts with our guests, and so the Chair will call a recess till nine fifty-five.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 9:45 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 9:58 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS, EXCUSED. COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO ARRIVED
AT 9:48 A.M. DURING THE RECESS.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of 26 July 2007 shall return to order.
Members, thank you for that slight adjustment in our calendar for today.
I forgot to mention to you that the City of Fukuyama, being part of the Hiroshima
Prefecture, after the war in 1945 was basically totally flattened. And one of the first
things they did, that the community, the residents of that city did was, interesting
enough, they started to plant roses; and it has become now a part of the city's
tradition.
The city flower is, of course, the rose. And they take pride--I believe they are working
on their second millionth bushes of roses in the city with over two hundred and fifty
varieties. And so it's in all of their brochures, you'll notice, that's part of the exchange
of gifts, it's rose-themed; and it is something that they take great pride.
And I was told by the Managing Director that, I believe, annually, the city provides
each home or business three rose plants that they must plant--they must plant. But
the city provides the, the rose plantings and it continues to expand. So, eventually,
I'm sure very shortly, they'll hit their two millionth rose bush in the City of Fukuyama.
At this time, Members, we shall return to the agenda.
So, Mr. Clerk, let us please proceed.
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COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we've received requests from seven individuals who have
signed up prior to the convening of the meeting that wish to testify. Shall we
proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding, the ground rules of testimony still exist, except I will
add that if you have more to say at the three-minute mark, we are happy to provide
you with another opportunity to speak once more after all others have spoken, with
an additional amount of three more minutes.
So stating that, Mr. Clerk, will you please call our first testifier.
COUNTY CLERK: Our first testifier is Margaret Norrie offering testimony on commit-County Communication 07-215, followed by Susan Bradford.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
If you would please state your name for the record, we would appreciate that. Thank
you very much.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MS. MARGARET NORRIE (testifying on County Communication No. 07-215):
My name is Margaret Norrie.
Mr. Chairman, Members of the County Council.
My family has lived in Maui Meadows since 1974. And as a real estate broker, I've
sold many homes and vacant land there over twenty-eight years.
As many of you will know, but some may not, prior to Maui Meadows Subdivision
being created in 1969, all land zoned Agricultural came under the jurisdiction of the
State. There was no zoning by the County.
The developers approached the State for subdivision approval. The State permitted
subdivisions with minimum two-acre land divisions, all agriculturally zoned.
The County was faced with providing infrastructure for those subdivisions, many in
remote areas, but had no control over approval of the subdivisions in the first place.
Maui was being chopped up into little two-acre parcels with no regard to the future
agricultural use of the land. Kula 200 was a prime example of the exploitation of
first-class agricultural land. Smaller parcels were designated Rural by the State. For
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example, half-acre parcels in Kulamalu and above Pukalani Street, and, of course,
Maui Meadows.
County control over agricultural land was essential. Many meetings were held over,
over about three years. Any land not already designated--Maui Meadows was
designated, was, was designated Interim in order to have time to decide what to do
with it. The quality of the land for growing crops, the type of crops suited to different
areas, raising cattle. The small farmer wanted to be able to subdivide for his family.
It required much consideration; there was no "magic bullet."
The outcome was the RU.05 designation for half-acre Rural land and the R-1
designation for one-acre Rural land. RU zoning had its own definitions. State Rural
subdivisions stayed Rural under RU. At no time were they intended to be Urban.
RU zonings were intended to ease the density of development between Urban
zoning and Agricultural.
Under the State Rural zoning, the boundary setbacks were 25 feet from the front
boundary and 6 feet from the back and sides for a single-story home; 10 feet,
two-story.
Under the RU zonings, the rear and side setbacks were increased to 15 feet and the
front retained at 25. That alone should be sufficient to corroborate the intention to
the then County Council.
Mr. Chair and Members of the County Council, there is no evidence that current or
prior Members of the County Council discussed, voted upon, or mandated Urban
zoning for Maui Meadows Subdivision or any of the other State Rural, Rural zoned
subdivisions.
Therefore, please, please pass the, the resolution provided by Councilmember
Michelle Anderson in regard to the RU.05 zoning for Maui Meadows.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Norrie.
Excuse me, Ms. Norrie.
MS. NORRIE: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If you could please remain at the podium, I believe Ms. Anderson has a
question for you.
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MS. NORRIE: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Ms. Norrie, thank you very much for being here. It's good to see you.
I, I just want to make it clear that the proposed bill to adopt a land zoning map zoning
Maui Meadows RU-0.5 as intended is only on a, as a communication item on the
agenda today. It will be forwarded to the Land Use Committee for deliberation. And I
think many Members may not be aware of what you're testifying on because it's not, I
don't think there's been any reporting on this.
But just for everyone's clarification, the Department of Planning has internally, I
guess, rezoned, although they don't have the authority to do that so that's not the
term 1 should use, made a determination that Maui Meadows does not fall under
RU.05 zoning even though when we adopted the Interim zoning in 1988-1998, it was
zoned RU-0.5.
So your chronolol--chronologic layout here is very helpful because there aren't many
people with the historical background that you have. So I appreciate you bringing
this forward, and I will be forwarding this testimony that you have provided, which is a
little bit more detailed than what you gave us in your oral testimony, to the Land Use
Committee so the members there can see this in relationship to the bill.
So thank you very much, Ms. Norrie,
MS. NORRIE: Yes, I would like to thank you, too, and very much for being on top of it and
for understanding what the situation is because nobody else seem to understand
that. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Norrie.
Are there any other questions for the lady this morning?
Having none, Ms. Norrie, thank you so much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
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COUNTY CLERK:
Next speaker is Susan Bradford testifying on County
Communication 07-215. She'll be followed by Madge Schaefer.
MS. SUSAN BRADFORD (testifying on County Communication No. 07-215):
Good morning, everybody.
What a--this is my first time here this year, and what a wonderful morning to come,
very heartfelt with the early morning ceremony. So thank you all.
Yes, I'm--my name is Susan Bradford, and I live, I've lived in Maui Meadows since
1989. And I'm here to, to, to ask you three things that get to in a minute that have
to do with, I guess, you'd call it a reinterpretation of the rules that were used for
defining how permits would be issued for Maui Meadows.
And my under---and so my house was built in 1970 back when I think land was about
$5,000 an acre and nobody in their right mind would want to live way out there--and
some people still feel that way.
But, anyway, the, they were all made into half-acre lots, and it's the only place in
South Maui. There's--right next to Maui Meadows, there's a few two-acre lots, but
mostly, as you know, Maui Meadows, I mean South Maui is very densely pop-populated.
This was a rural area when I bought there in 1989. It was because it was so rural,
and I think most of us did buy because it had, had that character, that flavor that we
all wanted. The--I have a one-story house. I have no gates. It's a very simply 1970
local-style house.
Around me, of course, there have been upgrades over the years, but nothing like
what's, what's happening now with these new rules.
My understanding is that in 2005, this reinterpretation of the rules began. And since
then, 72 permits have been issued out of--for, for this making smaller setbacks and,
and unlimited fill, which could, you know, we've seen what unlimited fill can do to a
neighborhood or anywhere. We've seen it all around Maui. And so that would totally
change the character and the quality and the rural flavor of this area
There, as I understand it, there were 294 houses built in Maui Meadows before these
new regulations--oh, no. So I, my, so, so 72 is really a significant number.
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My request is that you all support and send to Committee, but also to support
Michelle Anderson's draft bill and resolution designating Maui Meadows RU-0.5, and
using those desi--those inter, that in, the, that interpretation and any further permits,
that you also immediately put a moratorium on approving any new permits under the
post-2005 standards until this issue is resolved so folks don't just run in and dash in
and try to get their permits overnight so that they can make a mess of our
neighborhood.
And the third thing is these 72 permits that have already been issued since 1975, 1
would ask that these people be noti--that these permits be pulled until this issue is
resolved because this was a, this was a mistake that is not the responsibility of the
people of Maui Meadows. Somehow an internal mistake was done and we're the
ones that are going to be paying the price for that by having no views, no, you know,
the quality of our, our living environment totally changed. So I really ask that the
moratorium and the permits be pulled until this issue can be resolved.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Bradford.
Members, any questions for the lady this morning?
Having none, Ms. Bradford, thank you so much.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK:
Our next speaker is Madge Schaefer testifying on County
Communication 07-215, followed by Duke Mc--Duke McElroy.

MS. MADGE SCHAEFER, PRESIDENT OF THE MAUI MEADOWS NEIGHBORHOOD
ASSOCIATION (testifying on County Communication No. 07-215):
Mr. Chairman, one of our Board Members, Mike McCormick, was here and just was
called out, and he asked that his time be given to me. I don't think I'm going to need
it, but if that's all right, I'd appreciate it. Thank you very much.
I'm Madge Schaefer, and I am here today as President of Maui Meadows
Neighborhood Association, and am speaking on behalf of that Association.
We are here to urge you to support a bill that has been introduced by Councilmember
Anderson that would keep Maui Meadows Rural.
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I understand it will be referred to committee and no vote will be taken on this bill
except to refer. However, it is important that the entire Council know of our concerns,
and it is, and this is the appropriate place to do that right here in the beginning. I
know that there have been a number of e-mails that have been sent, and I hope that
each of you have received copies of those communications.
We have sought administrative solutions for this mistake since March of this year
when we learned of the change. When those became immovable, we sought the
help and support of Councilmember Anderson and Mayor Tavares. Both agreed that
they support efforts to keep Maui Meadows' rural setbacks and height restrictions.
There are three points I'd like to make.
Number one, it makes no sense to have a large established area, Maui
Meadows, that has always been zoned Rural be subject to urban setbacks
and unlimited fill by the County Planning Department. It flies in the face of
good planning practices which should be increasing Rural Districts, not
urbanizing existing Rural zones.
And, interestingly, someone gave me, who attended the Council Planning
meeting on July 24, where there was a presentation by the Director of State
Planning Office, Laura Thielen, and I was delighted to read a, a quote, that,
that, Mr. Chairman, you made that referred to the problem of in, in Lanai City,
and how it's, it's rural and rural in feeling, and yet it is subject to State
standards that are Urban. And that is exactly what's happening to Maui
Meadows. So, if, if the solution that Ms. Thielen said, the problem is we are
using Urban rules to manage rural settings, and that's what happened to us.
My second point. It is puzzling that the zoning standard that was in place for
eight years after the adoption of the Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance, the,
the standard in place was RU-0.5, and it was changed without any notice to
anyone. The policymakers of Maui County, your Council, certainly should
have been notified; the public; and the neighborhood association.
Three, it would be very helpful if Councilmember Molina who chairs the very,
very busy Land Use Committee, would consider putting this bill very quickly on
his agenda for his Committee. This bill has widespread support in Maui
Meadows. Many residents have sent e-mails and letters regarding this issue
to you. It grandfathers those who built under different standards and
preserves our rural character. It needs to be fast-tracked, and we respectfully
ask that it be handled in that matter.
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While this matter is being pondered, if it, it would be responsible to hold in abeyance
issuing of any new building or grading permit in Maui Meadows that does not meet
the Rural standard. Most importantly, the halting of any fill on parcels in . . . Maui
Meadows would also halt the view impacts to existing neighbors. This is a very real
problem. Can the Council consider that?
Councilmember Anderson has written a bill that would solve the problem and in the
process, protect those who built under the Urban setback rules over the early years.
At our Neighborhood Association meeting held earlier this month, more than a
hundred residents attended and voted overwhelmingly to support this legislation. We
urge each of you to do the same.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Schaefer.
Members, any questions for the lady this morning? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you for being here, Madge.
You know, the reason that this is such a problem is because for whatever, well, I'm
not going to go into the reasons, The reasons are stated, but they don't make any
sense and there's no legal citation to support the reasons behind the Department
allowing people to build under urban standards in the old Housing Code,
And, Members, the old Housing Code has the old building height definition, which
allows you to put fill and then build on top of the fill to 30 feet.
And when the Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance was adopted, the new building
height definition was adopted, which says that you measure building height from
natural or existing grade, whichever is lower. And so that's the problem is they're
allowing people to, to now build under the old Housing Code definition.
And so I'm wondering, Ms. Schaefer, if you can tell me how this has impacted the
neighborhood in allowing people to bring in fill-MS. SCHAEFER: Well.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --and build on top?
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MS. SCHAEFER: What's happened--let me give you a, an example.
There is a property, Maui Meadows is a downhill property. It, it follows the rolling, a
rolling terrain from up, the realtors call it, "above the wires" to town where we get
closer to sea level. And what's happened is people built, they built their houses in
the early years. I didn't realize this until I talked to the owner who built our house,
and he said to me--this was in 1990--he said, "Oh, we loved it there so much
because you could look right down and see the beach." And I live on one of the
lower streets in Maui Meadows; and I'm thinking, "See the beach. I haven't seen the
beach. How could you see the beach?"
Well, of course, there was no foliage. Wailea didn't exist. There were small beach
houses down along Kihei Road, and so the, the need to fill under the, under the
original Urban zoning didn't occur to people because they all had ocean views. Now
things have built up. Obviously, there's no more beach view for anyone in Maui
Meadows.
And so now we have a situation that I can describe that's happening today, and that
is two lots that slope from the street and then down like that, like that. And there is a
vacant lot in the middle. There're houses built on each side, houses built below, and
now they have gone in and put 20 feet of fill in the back half of the property to level
the property. Now people on the three sides are now looking at these 20-foot high
banks. And that has been done even though when the neighbors called--and this is,
this is a side issue on this--the neighbors called Public Works and were told that they
did not need a grading permit to do this fill, and there wasn't anything that could be
done. And until they pulled the first permit, they could continue to fill as much as they
wanted.
Well, the neighbors are alarmed. They're not only--they're not losing view. What
they're gaining is a new, awful view. And that's just one example.
I could, fortunately, I was able to convince Planning Director Jeff Hunt to come visit
Maui Meadows. Now I know a lot of you have visited Maui Meadows because some
of you, I've seen at my front door during campaign season and, hopefully, you
learned to walk down Maui Meadows, not up Maui Meadows.
But what, so what's happened is people are coming in filling these lots. There is a,
there is a house I took and showed Mr. Hunt, and I just talked to the people who own
the house next door that happened to be here. They have built--already it was an
upsiope, but then they put a 10 to 12 feet of fill on top of that, and then another
retaining wall, and the put a 30-foot house. This thing, you almost have to lay down
on the street and look up like this to see the roof of this house. It is so huge and
looming.
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So I think that issue, the fill issue has become a tremendous concern for people. And
if that isn't stopped, we already see, the word is out now, now that we know, the
Neighborhood Association knows, the Council knows, the realty community knows,
and I would imagine that there is going to be a lot more interest in those vacant lots in
Maui Meadows to seize the opportunity to build up to fill.
Let me point out there are only seventeen vacant lots left. But what there is, is a lot
of houses that were built in the late sixties and early seventies, modest homes that
now with the price of land, they're tear downs. So an existing neighborhood isn't
safe, no one's safe anymore in terms of what could happen to their view and what
could happen to, you know, they could end up with that 20 feet of fill, slope on the
side.
So I'm afraid I elaborated too long, but it's, it's an issue that people fee! very
emotional about.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Ms. Schaefer. It's very disturbing that you
were told by the Public Works Department that a, a grading permit is not necessary
to put in fill because.
MS. SCHAEFER: I was not told. The neighbor called and I said, "You really need to try to
work. We always try and work administratively first. I said you need to call," and an
inspector did come out. And then they, they called back and said that there was-they needed a permit as soon as they put one stick of wood on the property. But as
long as they were just filling, they didn't need anything, which is of tremendous
concern to the downslope neighbors because, you know it never rains in Kihel; but
when it does, wh000, we get, you know, it's a flood.
So there's a lot-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I want to.
MS. SCHAEFER: --of concern about that from the, the neighbors below.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I want to say I worked very closely on the grading
ordinance that we have right now, and a permit is required to put fill, especially that
amount of fill. And it's very disturbing that the Public Works Department is telling
people they, they don't need a permit.
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MS. SCHAEFER: Well, and as I said, I did not, I was not personally told that. I was told
that by the neighbor that an inspector came out, took pictures, said, "I don't know
what to do about this." And then they called back and notified the neighbor, and the
neighbor notified me.
So, you, I want to put that in the proper context. I'm getting that information
secondhand.
But the reality is the fill is there, and.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, and you know when you first brought this to my
attention, we did a KIVA search on the lot next to you where there was a lot of cut
and fill going on, and there was no grading permit issued on that either. So I think
we've got a big problem beyond just how this, the County Code is being interpreted
to allow people to take advantage of an old Housing Code that, in my estimation, is
allowing none-view lots to become view lots at the detriment of the neighborhood.
So I appreciate you coming and bringing all this to our attention.
MS. SCHAEFER: Well, I just would like to say, too, these are large lots. A half acre is a, is
a lot of property. And for the, I think it was, it was Councilmember Johnson who
coined the phrased "McMansions", and what's happening is we're getting . . . that
literally are taking every square inch of that half acre. So out of character for our
modest neighborhood, a nice neighborhood, but a modest neighborhood.
And I hope that, that, that, that Councilmember Molina can see fit to squeeze us in
somewhere in that horrendous agenda that you're dealing with because there is a
huge overwhelming support for this in Maui Meadows and it would be fair to people
who are buying there and it would be fair to people who want to build there to get this
issued resolved quickly. So I'm.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And fair to the people who live there now.
MS. SCHAEFER: Yes, absolutely.
Thank you. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Madge. You know, and I'm, I'm, I guess, aware on
the periphery of this issue because I, I also know some individuals that are impacted
by these problems.
Let me ask you. I, I am also a little bit concerned 'cause we have not had major rains
or major storms yet, But in the interim, has there been any action or has there been
any, I guess, consequence of this fill being added with the runoff now creating
problems and flooding for the people that are adjacent to these properties?
MS. SCHAEFER: Well, see, we haven't any rain . . . in Kihei for--I can't remember the last
time it rained. Usually what happens is we get rain in, in January.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: March, we got rain.
MS. SCHAEFER: January, you know, in the spring; and then we don't get anything. We
can see it, we can smell it, but it doesn't fall for some reason in Maui Meadows very
often. That's a real concern. When we get, you know, one of these three or four
days of rain, it's a real concern for the neighbors of this lot that I just described.
And other areas, I have not looked at all seventy-two building permits. I don't think—I
think a lot of those are for swimming pools or, you know, additions or that kind of
thing because there, there has been a turnover in Maui Meadows. It's, it, and a lot of
people come in and do upgrades to the house and their, their property and whatever.
There are only seventeen lots left in Maui Meadows out of 651. But it's the, the real
bugaboo is the people who come, buy a house, and tear it down. And we anticipate
that that's very likely to be on the horizon because those $10,000 lots are now selling
between $500,000 and $800,000, that we all wish we had bought when, back in the
sixties when they were 5.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And my, my major concern though is that because
this is hurricane season, if any problems occur as a result of this, that's, you know, I
mean it's life, it's property, it's all kinds of problems.
So I'm, I'm sure we'll be urging that we have a, a quick disposition or at least some
kind of interim solution.
MS. SCHAEFER: Well, I think the problem has been, quite frankly, we needed to decide
which issue we were going to go after; and this issue was very important, and we put
the other issues as secondary, and so the Association has not pursued them.
Quite frankly, we have Wailea 670 on one side of us; we have a proposed high
school site on the other side of us; we have this zoning issue going on; and we have
a concern about grading.
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So we had to decide where to put all of our eggs, and, and we're spread kind of thin

right now.

We are also, I will tell you this. As a result of this issue, the, there have been two
Associations in Maui Meadows; and one, a homeowners in one, a neighborhood
association. Those Associations are now talking about merging and doing, we're,
we're working together on this. And that's a very good thing, I think, for Maui
Meadows. So not only has it brought people out and to generate more than hundred
people at a meeting is, it shows a high degree of interest. And I think the Chair has
received quite a few e-mails. Unfortunately, a lot of them were misdirected--my
fault—to the old e-mail address, and they were unable to retrieve them. So there is a
high degree of interest in this.
We, we look forward to an early scheduling on--from Land Use.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any other questions, Members?
Ms. Schaefer, thank you very much for your presence.
MS. SCHAEFER: Thank you. I appreciate it. And, and, Mr. Chair, I appreciate your
kindness in contacting me before the hearing. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You're welcome.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK:
Next speaker is Duke McElroy, testifying on County
Communication 07-215, followed by Phil Feliciano.

MR. DUKE McELROY (testifying on County Communication No. 07-215):
Mr. Chairman and Members of the Council.
I stand in support of the Anderson bill. However, I think it is nothing more than a
bandage over a much bigger problem.
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The secret actions of the Planning Department to rezone Maui Meadows should be a
wakeup call for the whole community.
It should be of interest to the Chair and the Council to find out what prompted the
Planning Department to make that change in 2005. It just didn't happen because
someone was bored in the Planning Department and was sitting around reviewing
old ordinances.
I disagree with the Planning Department's 2005 interpretation of the
'97 Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance that it does not apply to Maui Meadows. The
language of the ordinance can be construed quite differently than the Department's
assertion that Maui Meadows doesn't apply because it wasn't zoned Interim.
It is debatable, but what isn't debatable is the behavior of the Planning Department
from '97 to 2005. It did, in fact, believe that Maui Meadows met the ordinance
standards and enforced those standards.
It has been pointed out to me by a legal friend that sometimes a judge may excuse a
purely--poorly written contract by looking at the manner in which the parties
performed.
Clearly, in those eight years, the Planning Department gave every indication of how
they felt the ordinance was written and what was the intent of the ordinance.
I believe there are really signi--significant questions to be asked.
First, what caused the Planning Department to make those changes?
Second, why were those changes made without any notification of County
Council, Maui Meadows Homeowners, and the general public?
Third, why can a few individuals in the Planning Department overturn the hard
work of all the elected officials who participated in enacting that '97 ordinance?
Fourth, why, if you realize an error had been made, wouldn't you come to the
Council to rectify the situation? After all, isn't that what is being proposed right
now? It seems pretty, pretty simple to me. What was the motivation to keep it
a secret? Who benefited from those changes? It certainly wasn't the
298 homeowners who built during the '97 to 2005 era.
And, fifth, what other secretive changes have taken in the Planning
Department's administration of the zoning ordinances? After all, it took a
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house being built next to an alert homeowner to even find out about the
changes in Maui Meadows right now.
I urge you to hire an independent outside counsel to look into the above questions,
as well as the validity of the actions taken by the Planning Department with regards
to the ordinance.
Yes, the Anderson bill will restore Maui Meadows to the zoning code. However, it will
not address what I consider the secretive behavior of the Planning Department.
Clearly, there is something inherently wrong in the Planning Department.
However, I also think it would be wrong to acquiesce to the situation by bandaging it
with the Anderson bill. In some ways, that would be just as wrong.
I urge you to try and deal with this administratively and to--and, at the same time,
please, please do not allow any more homes to be built in Maui Meadows under the,
under the changed ordinance or the changed rules.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. McElroy.
Members, questions on his testimony to you this morning? Ms. Anderson, you had a
question?
Mr. McElroy, thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Phil Feliciano.
He'll be testifying on County
Communication 07-223, followed by Mike McCormick.

MR. PHIL FELICIANO, CRUISER PHIL'S VOLCANO RIDERS (testifying on County
Communication No. 07-223):
Good morning, Members.
I am Phil Feliciano, owner of Cruiser Phil's Volcano Riders.
I have submitted written testimony. It should be in your binders. I stand by that
testimony. Obviously, I'm in opposition of the proposed bill to amend Chapter 5.22,
Maui County Code, pertaining to bicycle tour businesses. However, I would like to
add a few additional comments.
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It seems to me that we're putting the cart before the horse. What happened to that
bicycle tour study? Money was appropriated for a study. I believe the study should
be done first before any regulations or new rules come about pertaining to the bicycle
tour industry. All future rules, regulations, fees, taxes, decals, what--whatever you'd
like to call it, should come out of the study.
1 urge you to--I strongly urge you to defer this proposed bill until the study is
completed and, and we have a, a, a, the whole picture of what's going on.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Feliciano.
Members, any questions for the gentleman this morning?
Okay, having none, thank you very much, Mr. Feliciano.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Mike McCormick. Anticipating that he's not here, last
speaker is Jon Thuro, and he'll be offering testimony on County Communica-commi-County Communication 07-223.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Our rules does not allow for a, for someone to give, well, you
cannot sign up for others is basically so that you could come and actually talk for an
unlimited amount of time.
But, Ms. Schaefer, if he does have--provided you comments in writing, we are happy
to receive that written testimony from Mr. McCormick and it will be part of the record,
so.
MS. SCHAEFER: He did submit it. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, so thank you. We will go through a procedure to accept all those
written testimony, so his comments will be incorporated for the record.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Again, our last speaker that signed up prior to the convening of the
meeting is Jon Thuro. He'll be offering testimony on County Communication 07-223.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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MR. JON THURO, MAUI MOUNTAIN CRUISERS (testifying on County Communication
No. 07-223):
Chair, Councilmembers.
My name is Jon Thuro, and I'm with Maui Mountain Cruisers.
And I do not think that this proposed amendment that Mr. Molina has done is
appropriate.
I, I think what Phil said is the correct way to do this.
We've been here very much on this. You guys have hammered us; you have beat us
down. A lot of testimony from the people that have been against us. They're flat out
lies. You have no evidence of what these people say to prove that.
Not one of you have done a bike ride to even see it for yourself, so I don't understand
what you guys are doing. You're attacking businesses, and you're attacking a good
business. Maybe there may be one bad company, but I'm not one of 'em and you
have no evidence to that. And this is anti-business all the way.
All of you have done this. It's really bad. I cannot believe I live on an island with
people doing this to businesses, And it's, it's, it's appalling to me.
I don't even go down Baldwin Avenue, neither does Phil and neither does Rich. We
haven't done it for over two years. One company still does, and so it's unguided.
So with that sticker, Mike, where's the money going to come from? It's not going to
come from us, we don't use Baldwin Avenue anymore; and we did that volunteerly
[sic].
That's all I have to say.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Thuro.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Thuro, are you aware that this is also just a County
Communication that's being directed to committee for discussion?
The, you know, you're kind of accusatory in your testimony, and none of the
Members have even addressed this bill yet.
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Member Molina is just forwarding this to a committee for discussion, and it does have
to do with, you know, decaling, or requiring bike tours to have decals on their bikes,
so.
MR. THURO: We have decals.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So are.
MR. THURO: Ifs, it's by the County.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So are you aware that.
MR. THURO: We have those.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Are you aware that we're only sending this to committee
for discussion? There's no deliberation on this. We haven't .. .
MR. THURO: Yeah. I'm, I'm quite aware of that, but I'm just here because I'm a very
frustrated business owner, Michelle, and I've seen how you've worked with the
opposition against us. And, and, you know, I just don't think it's fair what you've
done.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I hope you come to the committee and, and--when
we get a chance to discuss this, that you come and let your feelings be known.
MR. THURO: I would like to.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
Good morning, Jon, and thank you for your comments.
First of all, it's, you know, I do want to spur the discussion on. And I, I realize the
bike tour study hasn't been done.
It's going to the Public Works Committee that's chaired by, co-chaired by
Mr. Victorino and Mr. Medeiros, and will, it will be at their discretion when to bring the
item out.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 26, 2007
Page 35

So as Member Anderson has stated earlier, we're not deliberating on this today.
However, I would hope to spur some type of discussion on a potential fee.
And just to share with you and the public, the car rental industry and the trucking
industry, they pay their fair share for the impacts on our roads.
So I just want to get the discussion going. If it's the Council's wish to go ahead and
pursue a decal fee, then so be it. But all it is, is just to spur discussion and that's all it
is, so.
MR. THURO: Do you feel that bicycles make an impact on the roads?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Excuse me, I'm not, I'm not done yet, okay.
But that's my statements. And let's face it, any industry that uses our roads needs to
pay their fair share. And I'll leave it at that, Mr. Thuro.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Ms. Johnson, questions for the gentleman?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I just, as a point of information, not every one of us
is on the Public Works and Facilities Committee; and because of a ruling that we've
been given, I will not be able to participate in that discussion because I'm not a
member of that committee.
So I urge you to get your information. It will eventually, if it does come out of
committee, at that point I, as one of the nonmembers of that committee, but a
Member of the Council, would--that's the only time that I'm going to have an
opportunity to comment on it. So I just wanted you to be aware of that, that,
unfortunately, you know, those of us who are nonmembers cannot participate in that
discussion.
Thank you.
MR. THURO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson
Any other questions for the gentleman?
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Having none, Mr. Thuro, thank you for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Thuro was the last individual who signed up prior to
the convening of the meeting.
We do have an individual that signed up subsequent to the convening of the meeting.
Do you wish to proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding, we'll just inform--and we know Ms. Hemmings very
well, and she is well aware that our rules state she has three minutes with no
opportunity for a second three minutes.
So with that, Ms. Hemming, good morning.
MS. HEMMING: Good morning.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, I would note that Ms. Hemming did sign up for two items-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: -- 07-72 and 07-73.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. CHRISTINA HEMMING (testifying on County Communication No. 07-223, County
Communication No. 07-215, Committee Report No. 07-72, and Committee Report
No. 07-73):
Actually, I'd like to add 213 into that now, too, and I wouldn't mind even doing 2, on
215 but.
On 213 /Sic], I would like to support the Public Works Committee in reviewing the
bicycle tour company business. I used to live up in Kula and was extremely
frustrated by them, and did some research and found out that they, they pay a
meager permit and then a PUC tax on their seats. And they really don't pay much
else into it.
They charge a lot of money. I worked on many people at the hotel who were, used to
do the bike tour. That's the reason some people get injured, and there's a lot of
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liability there. The roads are substandard for, to properly accommodate for the

business.

And so I support Mr. Molina and Mr. Victorino in pursuing a fair regulation of a
business that has made a lot of money and frustrated a lot of people trying to get to
work in the morning.
Okay. And on the 215 for Maui Meadows. I actually lived, when I lived up in Kula, a
man backfilled his, Petro Hoy, backfilled his property and did severe cutting that I
couldn't believe when I went back there after I sold the house. It was shocking to me.
And they didn't even require a chain-link fence up on the top. It went down like
20 feet with 2 foot for every 4 foot drop, and he, he backfilled this whole thing. And
it's a Rural zoned area. And so just from my experience with that, I would encourage
for safety and liability reasons that the grading issue get regulated not only with
R-0.5 [sic] for Maui Meadows, but for the whole County for everybody as, you know,
the whole Wailuku Sand Hills project and all that.
Okay, I'm here, finally, on the bill for the Montana Beach, Baldwin Beach eminent
domain.
And there's my son. I'm sorry I've been trying--I've been here since nine-fifteen.
I support you all trying to hire counsel to purchase Apartment No. 2.
I did do three, so I should get more time here. I wanted to clarify for the record that it
was originally zoned Urban/Interim at the time of the plan review waiver/conditional
building permit which was issued by Public Works under Charlie Jenks, and then it
was changed around 2000 to zoning Urban Reserve with the Community Plan
designation of Park/Open Space. There was never any Residential zoning.
It is not a similar comparison, as Harry Eagar made in The Maui News, to the
Lahaina project where there was a mapping error. There was never any mapping
error in this case, so that, that is behind the County.
The, the property owner has never reapplied for an SMA permit in the whole time
since it was originally rejected in 2001, and he's obviously has had over six years
now to reapply for an SMA determination and application and go through that
process.
Mr. Sadri still technically doesn't own the property. It's Maui--Montana Beach LLC
which is owned by Kurt Ulmer. And it's funny to me that he says that he has been
denied the use for the extortion case because there have been American Express
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commercials made there. There have been videos made there. There has been a
person who's been living at the trailer there.
And the building permit was issued to Kurt Ulmer as owner-builder. I don't
understand how Mr. Sadri can acquire the, the concept that it's his permit that he's
entitled to for $20 million.
So I don't--I have been trying to look up the eminent domain rules on the Internet so I
could be better informed. And I, there's very--it seems like there's very little
information in the State of Hawaii, except that it's supposed to be for the public
interest.
And in this way, I'd like to just very quickly say the reasons why it's in the public
interest to do the eminent domain, you need to have a walkway from Pala Bay to
Baldwin Beach that's not on the Hana Highway; and this is the route. It would
provide an accessway from Hana Highway to the shoreline that is not owned by
A&B and leased by the County. It would provide a level area for picnic and/or
campgrounds that could be regulated and would have restrooms for the North Shore
community and for the whole island of Maui and Maui County. It would uphold laws
that had been in place and provide a reasonable amount of money to the owner
through a jury determining the price and not just his own wish list of, "Okay, I bought
it for 2.5 million and I've been hassled for a couple of years because I didn't want to
follow the rules, so now you guys owe me $20 million 'cause Tom Welch cut some
backroom deal with you."
So I hope that if there is any way that I could be of service to the County, Mr. Moto
knows my number. And I just want to thank you for going through this process and
thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Hemming.
Questions for the lady this morning?
Having none, Ms. Hemming, thank you so much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, Ms. Hemming was the last individual who signed up to
testify to offer testimony this morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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COUNTY CLERK: There's been a number of written testimony that, that we've received.
Copies have been made and duly distributed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, with no objections, we shall accept all written testimony
provided for today's agendized meeting.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
With no objections, the Chair will be closing testimony for today's regular Council
meeting of 26 July 2007.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Members, we're going to power through the agenda.
So, at this time, Mr. Clerk, proceed with the agenda.
WRITTEN TESTIMONY, THERE BEING NO OBJECTION,
WAS MADE A PART OF THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING.

MINUTES
The minutes of the following meetings were presented at this time:
1.
2.

Regular meeting of June 15, 2007; and
Regular meeting of July 6, 2007.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF
JUNE 15, 2007, AND THE REGULAR MEETING OF JULY 6, 2007,
BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to accept
the minutes of the regular meeting of 15 July 2007 and, excuse me, 15 June 2007
and 6 July 2007.
Any discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
The Chair will call a five-minute recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:49 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:55 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON AND MEDEIROS.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of 26 July 2007 shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk, proceed with the agenda.
(Councilmember Anderson returned to the meeting at 10:56 a.m.)
The following committee reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-63 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-84 , entitled "APPROVING COST ITEMS FOR
BARGAINING UNIT 1, NON-SUPERVISORY BLUE COLLAR EMPLOYEES",
be ADOPTED; and
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2.

That County Communication No. 07-159, from the Mayor, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-63 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-63. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair.
This report details your Budget and Finance Committee's review and recommended
approval of a revised resolution approving the pay adjustments and fringe benefit
cost for Non-Supervisory Blue Collar Employees in UPW, Bargaining Unit 1, pursuant
to the agreement ratified by letter dated April 27, 2007.
The appropriations for the cost items have been included in the Fiscal Year 2008
Budget.
Your Committee, through this report, recommends adoption of the revised resolution
approving the cost items and the filing of the communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye"
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 26, 2007
Page 42

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Medeiros.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 07-84.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-64 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-85 , entitled "APPROVING COST ITEMS FOR
NON-SUPERVISORY BLUE COLLAR EMPLOYEES EXCLUDED FROM
BARGAINING UNIT 1", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-160, from the Mayor, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-64 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-64. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair.
This report details your Budget and Finance Committee's review and recommended
approval of a revised resolution approving the pay adjustments and fringe benefit
cost for Non-Supervisory Blue Collar Employees excluded from the Bargaining
Unit 1, pursuant to Section 89C-5, Hawaii Revised Statutes. These positions
categories are either exempt or excluded as part of a bargaining unit, but are entitled
to equal negotiated cost items as their bargaining unit counterparts.
Appropriation for the cost item have been included in the Fiscal Year 2008 Budget.
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Your Committee, through this report, recommends adoption of the revised resolution
approving the cost items and the filing of the communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried; eight "ayes", one "excused"--Mr. Medeiros.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: RESOLUTION 07-85.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-65 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-86 , entitled "APPROVING COST ITEMS FOR
BARGAINING UNIT 12, POLICE OFFICERS", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-181, from the Mayor, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-65 BE ADOPTED.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 26, 2007
Page 44

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-65. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair.
This report details your Budget and Finance Committee's July 2 review of the
summary of cost items and recommended approval of a revised resolution approving
the pay adjustments and fringe benefit cost for employees including /Sic] in
Bargaining Unit 12, Police Officers, awarded by arbitration decision dated May 22,
2007.
Again, the appropriation of these cost items are included in the Fiscal Year 2008
Budget.
Your Committee, through this report, recommends adoption of the further revised
resolution approving the cost items and the filing of the County Communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Medeiros.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: RESOLUTION 07-86.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-66
- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-87 , entitled "APPROVING COST ITEMS FOR
EMPLOYEES EXCLUDED FROM BARGAINING UNIT 12, POLICE
OFFICERS", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-182, from the Mayor, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-66 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-66. Mr. Pontanilla,
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair.
This report details your Budget and Finance Committee's review of the summary of
cost items and recommended approval of a revised resolution approving the pay
adjustments and fringe benefit cost for employees excluded from the Bargaining
Unit 12, Police Officers, pursuant to Section 89C-5, Hawaii Revised Statutes. These
position categories are either exempt or excluded as part of a bargaining unit, but are
entitled to equal negotiated cost items as their bargaining unit counterparts.
Again, appropriation has been made in the Fiscal Year 2008 Budget to cover the
cost.
Your Committee, through this report, recommends adoption of the further revised
resolution approving the cost items and the filing of the communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,

JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried; eight "ayes", one "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: RESOLUTION 07-87.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-67 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 37 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER
POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY (EPA) CONSENT DECREE
SEWER REHABILITATION, WAILUKU-KAHULUI COMMUNITY PLAN
DISTRICT, FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS
CONSENT DECREE SEWER REHABILITATION - CENTRAL)", be PASSED
ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

2.

That BILL NO. 38 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER
POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE
WAILUKU-KAHULUI WASTEWATER RECLAMATION FACILITY (WWRF)
ELECTRICAL AND SOLIDS UPGRADE, WAILUKU-KAHULUI COMMUNITY
PLAN DISTRICT, FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO
KNOWN AS WAILUKU-KAHULUI WASTEWATER RECLAMATION FACILITY
ELECTRICAL/SOLIDS UPGRADE)", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and
be ORDERED TO PRINT;
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3.

That BILL NO. 39 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER
POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY (EPA) CONSENT DECREE
SEWER REHABILITATION, KIHEI-MAKENA COMMUNITY PLAN DISTRICT,
FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS CONSENT
DECREE SEWER REHABILITATION - KIHEI", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

4.

That BILL NO. 40 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER
POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY (EPA) CONSENT DECREE
SEWER REHABILITATION, WEST MAUI COMMUNITY PLAN DISTRICT,
FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS CONSENT
DECREE SEWER REHABILITATION - LAHAINA)", be PASSED ON FIRST
READ and BE ORDERED TO PRINT;

5.

That BILL NO. 41 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER
POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE LAHAINA
WASTEWATER PUMP STATION (WWPS) #1 REPLACEMENT, WEST MAUI
COMMUNITY PLAN DISTRICT, FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET
ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS LAHAINA WASTEWATER PUMP
STATION NO. 1 REPLACEMENT)", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and
be ORDERED TO PRINT;

6.

That BILL NO. 42 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER
POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE CENTRAL
OPERATIONS AND MAINTENANCE FACILITIES, COUNTYWIDE, FISCAL
YEAR 2007 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS CENTRAL
OPERATIONS AND MAINTENANCE FACILITY)", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

7.

That BILL NO. 43 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER
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POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE
COUNTYWIDE, PUMP STATION RENOVATIONS, COUNTYWIDE, FISCAL
YEAR 2007 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS COUNTYWIDE
WASTEWATER PUMP STATIONS RENOVATIONS)", be PASSED ON
FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and
8.

That County Communication No. 07-112, from the Budget Director, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Whew, that was a mouthful. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I think the Clerk did a fine job in identifying all of the seven bills that is being
proposed.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-67 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-67. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
This report details your Budget and Finance Committee's July 2 review and
recommends passage of seven proposed bills authorizing the Mayor to enter into
intergovernmental agreements for State Revolving Fund Loans.
Passage of these bills will allow the Mayor to utilize low interest State Revolving Fund
Loans to finance various wastewater capital improvement projects.
Your Committee voted to recommend passage of these proposed bills and filing of
the communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, are there any further discussion?
Prior to calling for the vote, the Chair will just say thank you to Director Arakawa and
Deputy Miyamoto for supporting the Wastewater Division that was under Public
Works' jurisdiction till July 1, for their support in continuing to help Maui County be
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ahead of the curve and not get into the situations that our sister county on Oahu is
currently facing regarding their wastewater program. And I would also like to thank
Mr. Taylor for his persistence in bringing forth different funding opportunities for the
County to borrow funds at the lowest interest rates possible. So the Chair would just
make note of that, Members, prior to calling for the vote.
There being no further discussion, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Medeiros.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NOS. 37 through 43, respectively.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-68 - LAND USE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 44 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
CHANGE ZONING FROM R-1 RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT TO
B-2 COMMUNITY BUSINESS DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR
PROPERTY SITUATED AT WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII", be PASSED ON
FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

2.

That the County Clerk RECORD the "Unilateral Agreement and Declaration for
Conditional Zoning"; and

3.

That County Communication No. 89-91, from the Planning Director, be FILED.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 26, 2007
Page 50

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-68.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 07-68. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Committee met on July 5, 2007, to discuss this proposal to permanently
establish a medical clinic that is currently permitted through a Conditional Permit.
The Land Use Committee approved the zoning request from R-1 Residential District
to B-2 Community Business District, and was assured by the applicant's
representative that the subject property would continue to be used for medical and
professional offices for the foreseeable future.
I'd like to thank the applicants for their patience with the County. The zoning process
began in 1989, so hopefully we've reached the end with this particular matter.
And I would like to ask that we include the filing of this communication in this motion
as well, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, are there any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BA1SA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried; eight "ayes", one "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 44.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-69 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That the following nominees to County boards, committees, and commissions
be APPROVED (for terms expiring on March 31, 2012, unless otherwise
indicated):
A.

ANIMAL CONTROL BOARD
1.

B.

BOARD OF WATER SUPPLY
1.

C.

Kelli Myers (Reappointment);

COMMISSION ON CULTURE AND THE ARTS
1.

D.

Lauren Williams (replacing Frances Joswick), for a term expiring
on March 31, 2010;

Elaine Slavinsky (replacing Elaine Gast), for a term expiring on
March 31, 2010;

COUNCIL ON AGING
1.

T. Nalani Archibeque (replacing Veronica Yamanoha), for a term
expiring on March 31, 2010;

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 26, 2007
Page 52

HANA ADVISORY COMMITTEE
1.
2.
F.

KULA AGRICULTURAL PARK COMMITTEE
1.
2.

G.

Raymond Phillips (replacing Doug McLeod), for a term expiring
on March 31, 2011; and

SALARY COMMISSION
1.

2.

Gene Zarro, Jr. (replacing Stephen Kealoha), for a term expiring
on March 31, 2009;

MAUI REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY
1.

L.

Erik Frederickson;

MAUI COUNTY GRANTS REVIEW COMMITTEE
1.

K.

Linda Liddell (replacing Alexander Yray);

MAUI COUNTY CULTURAL RESOURCES COMMISSION
1.

J.

Matthew James Mano;
Alberta de Jetley;

MAUI COUNTY COMMISSION ON PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES
1.

I.

Thomas Watanabe
Victor Reyes

LANAI PLANNING COMMISSION
1.
2.

H.

Andrea Cosma;
David Kaina;

Juliana "Julie" Higa (replacing Paulette McFaul).

That a copy of this committee be TRANSMITTED to the Mayor of the County
of Maui.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
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VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-69 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-69. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
Your Policy Committee met on July 10, 2007, to discuss the matter relating to
nominations to boards, committees, and commissions.
By correspondence dated June 14, 2007, Mayor Tavares transmitted a listing of
nominees to the various boards, committees, and commissions.
Your Committee notes that the deadline for the Council to approve or disapprove
nominees who are subject to the sixty day Council approval process is August 14,
2007.
Your Policy Committee recommends the following:
Lauren Williams to the Animal Control Board;
Kelli Myers to the Board of Water Supply;
Elaine Slavinsky to, to the Commission on Culture and the Arts;
T. Nalani Archibeque to the Council on Aging;
Andrea Cosma and David Kaina to the Hana Advisory Committee;
Thomas Watanabe and Victor Reyes to the Kula Agricultural Park Committee;
Matthew James Mano and Albert de Jetley to the Lanai Planning Commission;
Linda Liddell to the Maui County Commission on Persons with Disabilities;
Erik Frederickson to the Maui County Cultural Resources Commission;
Gene Zarro, Jr., to the Maui County Grants Review Committee;
Raymond Phillips to the Maui Redevelopment Agency;
Juliana "Julie" Higa to the Salary Commission, these be approved; and
Two, that a transmittal of the copy of this committee report be forwarded to the
Mayor.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.

Members, are there any further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I'd just like to make a mention that we're very fortunate to have Erik Frederickson
back on the Maui County Cultural Resource Commission. He is a, a licensed
archaeologist in the State of Hawaii, and he has served on this commission in the
past. And I'm really grateful that he is willing to come back on the commission and
assist them. He will be the only archaeologist that we will have on the commission.
And I don't, I'm sure other Members received the letter from Melissa Kirkendall
resigning from, as a lead archaeologist for the State Historic Preservation Division,
resigning because her professional integrity does not allow her to stay in an office
that is so understaffed that it, it's in a crisis.
Our State Historical . . . State Historic Preservation Division office which oversees all
of the reviews and approvals for Chapter 60, Historic Preservation Review, is critical,
also burials, in making sure that Native Hawaiian burial sites and historic sites are
properly preserved. And they are sorely understaffed and they are, well, according to
Ms. Kirkendall's letter to us, they are behind by over 200 reviews, which means they
have to fast-track them and not really give adequate review to each and every one of
them.
And it's a big loss to us that she resigned, and--but I certainly understand someone
who has a certain level of professional integrity about their profession. If they can't
perform at that level, then I guess it's best that they move on.
But the fact that now we have Erik Frederickson coming onboard to the Cultural
Resource Commission is going to help shore up that, the inadequacies that we're
seeing from State Historic Preservation. So I thank him very much for taking on the
job. It's not an easy one, and, and I'm sure he's probably got paying jobs waiting in,
in, in the wings for him. So I think we're all very appreciative that he's volunteering
and coming forward in providing his professional services to our Cultural Resource
Commission.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
I'm sure we all share some level of frustration with the State in their inability to
provide the sufficient resources to take care of their requirements, and this County is
definitely being impacted by that shortcoming.
Members, are there any other questions or discussion on the motion before you?
Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes", one "excused."
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-70 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 07-88 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
SETTLEMENT OF MICHAEL GAINES, ET AL. VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL,
CIVIL NO. 04-1-0290(3)", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT 07, 07-70, BE
ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-71. Mr. Mateo. Excuse me, 70.
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VICE CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, Chair.
-

Your Policy Committee met on July 10, 2007, to discuss settlement of claims and
lawsuits.
Your Committee is in receipt of correspondence dated June 18, 2007, from the
Department of the Corporation Counsel, requesting consideration of a proposed
settlement of Michael Gaines, et al., versus County of Maui, et al., Civil
No. 04-1-0290(3).
The Committee notes that the complaint alleges general and special punitive
damages arising from a traffic stop.
Corporation Counsel provided a brief overview of the case before the Committee
convened in executive meeting to consult with legal counsel on liability issues in the
matter, pursuant to Section 92-5(a)(4) and 92-5(a)(8), Hawaii Revised Statutes.
Following the executive meeting, your Committee reconvened in regular session.
Based on the information received and the recommendation of the Department of the
Corporation Counsel, your Policy Committee recommends that the resolution entitled
"AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT OF MICHAEL GAINES, ET AL. VS. COUNTY OF
MAUI, ET AL, CIVIL NO. 04-1-0290(3)" be adopted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mateo.
Members, are there any other discussion/questions? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Committee Report 07-70 passes with eight "ayes" and one "excused."
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: RESOLUTION 07-88.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 26, 2007
Page 57

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 07-71 -

POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 07-89 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE
EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL CLARK W. WATKIN, ESQ. IN JOHN
LARSON VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, CASE NO. CC2007080652RC", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT 07-71 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-71. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman. Your Policy Committee met on July 3, 2007, to discuss
the request for authorization of special counsel submitted by the Department of the
Corporation Counsel.
Your Committee is in receipt of correspondence dated June 7, 2007, requesting
consideration of a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE EMPLOYMENT
OF SPECIAL COUNSEL CLARK W. WATKIN, ESQ. IN JOHN LARSON VS.
COUNTY OF MAUI, CASE NO. CC2007080652RC".
Chairman, the Complaint was filed in the State of Arizona and alleges that the County
is liable for "unpaid balance" for the purchase of treadmill and elliptical machines for
the Department of Fire and Public Safety. The resolution authorizes a total
compensation of $2,000.
An overview of the case was provided by the Corporation Counsel, and it was noted
that Section 103D-328(C), Hawaii Revised Statutes, requires that the final payment
of a contract be withheld until receipt of a tax clearance from the State Director of
Taxation and the Internal Revenue Services are received; and that the plaintiff has
refused several requests to obtain these documents.
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The need for special counsel in Arizona for assistance in filing a motion in court is
because no attorney in our Department is licensed to practice law in Arizona. And
due to the short timeframe for the Department to respond to the court, the Arizona
attorney was asked to file the motion in court prior to the approval of special counsel,
with no guarantee that the Council would approve the hiring.
Chairman, the case was dismissed on June 26, 2007, due to a lack of jurisdiction by
the Arizona court, and the Department is requesting authorization to compensate
special counsel for his services.
Your Policy Committee recommends that the resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE
EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL CLARK W. WATKIN, ESQ. IN JOHN
LARSON VS, COUNTY OF MAUI, CASE NO. CC2007080652RC" be adopted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, are there any other discussion on the motion before you?
I personally like something before us that we already know we won, so I don't think
it's that difficult this morning.
Having no further discussion, Members, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes" and one "excused."
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 07-89.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 07-72 -

POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-90 , entitled "AUTHORIZING PROCEEDINGS IN
EMINENT DOMAIN FOR THE ACQUISITION OF REAL PROPERTY
SITUATED AT PAIA, MAUI, HAWAII, KNOWN AS UNIT 2 OF THE
MONTANA BEACH CONDOMINIUM, FOR PUBLIC PURPOSES" be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and
2.

That County Communication No. 07-190, from the Department of the
Corporation Counsel, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE COMMITTEE REPORT 07-72 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-72. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
Your Policy Committee met on July 3, 2007, and discussed the request for
consideration of a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING PROCEEDINGS IN
EMINENT DOMAIN FOR THE ACQUISITION OF REAL PROPERTY SITUATED AT
PAIA, MAUI, HAWAII, KNOWN AS UNIT 2 OF THE MONTANA BEACH
CONDOMINIUM, FOR PUBLIC PURPOSES".
The proposed resolution is to authorize proceedings in eminent domain to acquire
Unit 2 of the Montana Beach Condominium, adjacent to and abutting H. A. Baldwin
Park, for public purposes.
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Sections 46-1.5(6), 46-61, and 46-62 of the Hawaii Revised Statutes, and
Chapter 101, HRS, authorize counties to exercise the power of condemnation by
eminent domain when it is in the public interest to do so.
Deputy Corporation Counsel provided a brief overview of the case and noted that
condemning the property would limit the timeframe and scope of two ongoing Federal
lawsuits related to this matter.
It was also noted that the next step in the eminent domain process is to obtain an
appraisal of the property, which would be followed by a request by the Department
for a budgetary appropriation.
Your Committee notes that the resolution authorizing eminent domain proceedings
must pass two readings prior--pursuant to Section 101-3 [sic], HRS, by a majority
vote of the Council.
Your Policy Committee, therefore. recommends that the resolution entitled
"AUTHORIZING PROCEEDINGS IN EMINENT DOMAIN FOR THE ACQUISITION
OF REAL PROPERTY SITUATED AT PAIA, MAUI, HAWAII, KNOWN AS UNIT 2 OF
THE MONTANA BEACH CONDOMINIUM, FOR PUBLIC PURPOSES", be passed
on first reading and be ordered to print; and that the County Communication
No. 07-190 be filed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I just want to thank Ms. Hemming who testified this
morning because I think that she raised very good points. And I hope that when we
get into the negotiation phase, that she will be utilized as a resource because I think
that her knowledge and particularly because of her institutional memory going back to
the very beginning of this, I think it's always helpful when you have someone that has
that to offer so that some perspective may be maintained on what we're really doing
here and where we're going.
And she made very good points reminding us once again that sometimes people
make assertions and they will launch allegations at the County that somehow the
County's been wrong in the way that this has been handled, and yet the clients of,
you know, I guess the attorneys who are handling this particular case against the
County, I think that the clients can make all those assertions, and yet it is their
actions which precipitated many of the problems and really caused us to be in this
situation we're in right now.
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But thank you very much, Mr. Chair, and I heartily support this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Members, are there any other comments on this motion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I actually have a question for Corp. Counsel.
Will there be an opportunity, Mr. Moto, for the Council to review the appraisal report
once that is done, prior to any decision making in the eminent domain proceedings?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members. Brian Moto,
Corporation Counsel.
Mr. Chairman, as you know, besides the resolution before you at this moment,
there's also a, another resolution regarding special counsel. And I'm sure special
counsel, if, especially if you communicate this desire, can meet with the Council to
advise you and us on, on this, on the status of the condemnation and the obtaining of
an appraisal and the results of the appraisal, etcetera.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So that means there will be an opportunity prior to
proceeding with eminent domain that the Council will have the opportunity to see the
appraisal?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Yes. I, I, I would suggest if anyone would like them or in
particular if a committee chair would like to have that done, we certainly would
accommodate that request.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Great. I think that's important because I want to make
sure that it's my belief the man has no building entitlements on the property at all;
and that, you know, the appraisal should reflect that and I want to make sure that
we're not, we're not being charged in the appraisal for entitlements that don't exist.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
And again, Members, this is part one of two parts regarding the Montana Beach
issue. And I believe we had discussed, under the chairmanship of Mr. Mateo in
Policy Committee, that eventually if it moves forward to what we would hope,
hopefully, we can avoid. But if we move to a financial settlement or, or, or a final
decision, it will still, 1, my, it's my understanding that we would still need to make
appropriate financial decisions regarding that payment that needs to go into the
court. So you will have your opportunities regarding the amount of the appraisal or
settlement based on the appraisal.
So I will make sure that you will have that opportunities prior to a decision.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Great. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You're welcome, Ms. Anderson.
Members, are there any other questions either for the Chairman Mateo or Mr. Moto?
There be have--having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes", one "excused."
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: RESOLUTION 07-90.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-73 -

POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO.
, entitled "AUTHORIZING THE
EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL ASHFORD & WRISTON LLP FOR THE
ACQUISITION OF REAL PROPERTY SITUATED AT PAIA, MAUI, HAWAII, KNOWN
AS UNIT 2 OF THE MONTANA BEACH CONDOMINIUM" be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE TO POSTPONE COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 07-73 TO THE NEXT . . COUNCIL MEETING ON
AUGUST 3, 2007.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to postpone, Members. This will be to a date certain
which will be from today to the August 3 regular Council meeting, made by Mr. Mateo
and seconded by Ms. Anderson. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
This committee report and resolution provides authorization to hire special counsel to
work on the eminent domain proceedings for the acquisition of Unit 2 of the Montana
Beach Condominium. However, the resolution authorizing the eminent domain
proceedings requires two readings and will not be scheduled for its second reading
until the August 3 Council meeting. Therefore, I respectfully ask for the Council's
consideration to postpone this item until the Council meeting of August 3, 2007, when
the eminent domain resolution will be scheduled for its second and final reading.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, any questions? Any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes", one "excused."
Members, the Chair will take a very short recess subject to the call of the Chair.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:32 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:34 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The July 26, 2007 regular Council meeting shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-74 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO.
, entitled "ACCEPTING LAND DEDICATED
FOR PARK AND PLAYGROUND PURPOSES AND WAIVER OF PARKING
AREA AND COMFORT STATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 18.16.320,
MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-57, from the Director of Parks and
Recreation, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-74.
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VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to adopt
Committee Report 07-74. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Your Public Works and Facility [sic] Committee met on July 5, 2007, and
recommended the adoption of the resolution accepting the dedication of a park
located adjacent to the Ko, Kuilanihai--excuse me. That one is, gets me at every,
every time.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Kulanihakoi.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Kulanihakoi--thank you, Ms. Anderson--Street. Since
you're familiar with the area, thank you. In the Mil Village Subdivision, Kihei,
comprised of approximately 9,027 square feet, and the approval, approve the waiver
of the requirements to provide a comfort station and parking in the referred park. The
dedication of the land is in lieu of the park assessment fee of $66,000.
As the committee report notes, the unlateral a--unilateral agreement was executed
when the property was rezoned, which required a payment of, a payment of
$16,351.50 in park dedication fee. The combination of land and fees . . . satisfies the
requirement of Section 18.16.320, Maui County Code.
I respectfully ask the full body to support this resolution and the adoption of the, this
committee report.
Thank you, Mr. Chair,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino,
We are under discussion. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I have a comment to make but before I do that, I would like to ask Public Works
Director Milton Arakawa a question.
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They, you know, they're, they're saying that there will be a water fountain and bench
for this park, and that it's going to be stored until the North-South Collector Road is
completed. When will that roadway in that section be completed, Mr. Arakawa?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS MILTON ARAKAWA: Councilmember Anderson. The
North-South Collector Road, we--is, is being delayed because we need to work with
the State Department of Transportation in getting the adequate data for them in
completing their Maui Long-Range Transportation Plan Update. So until that plan
is . . .completed, we cannot be qualified for Federal funding for the North-South
Collector Road.
As far as I know, the scheduling for the Long-Range Transportation Plan is probably
about a couple years away. That's my best guess at this point.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know, this is very disturbing to me, Director
Arakawa, because we've been told by State DOT that we will--South Maui will not get
any more Federal funding to assist in the improvements of our roadways until we
identify at least two . . . two more lanes, and really preferably four more lanes of
regional roadway for that area because we lost two lanes on South Kihei and we lost
two lanes on the North-South Collector Road. And that now disqualifies us for
Federal funding.
And the State is waiting for the County to come up with the alignment of these
roadway lanes, which the only place they can possibly be located is mauka of Piilani.
And it's very disturbing to me, Mr, Chairman, that there's such a delay at the County
level on this, when we have two very large projects in front of us right now and also a
proposed school and all kinds of projects that are proposed mauka of Piilani, We
should have that roadway alignment designed and done by now so that we can get it
to the State, get it on their . . . program and start getting some Federal money into
Kihei so we can complete the North-South Collector Road.
So I've talked to the State Planning folks at DOT, and they tell me they're waiting on
the County. And I've talked with Joe Krueger who is planning engineer for Public
Works; and, in fact, I spoke with him not too long ago and he said, "Well, it should be
done soon." And "soon", to me, doesn't mean two years.
So, Mr. Arakawa, can you tell us what's holding this up?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director.
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DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS: Councilmember Anderson. As I noted, DOT holds the
purse strings for Federal participation in the North-South Collector Road and
basically they have told us, as they have told you, they will not be releasing Federal
funding for the North-South Collector Road until the Maui Long-Range Transportation
Plan is completed.
And from our standpoint, we would hope that they would have included this additional
laneage for their regional transportation network within, within the Long-Range
Transportation Plan.
Instead, they have pointed at the County and said that if we want the funding for the
North-South Collector Road, we need to take the initiative to do the study to complete
the, the mauka road.
So that's what we, we are intending to do. We basically need to do this additional
study to provide justification to the DOT to include it as part of their Long-Range
Transportation Plan Update.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So you're saying you need to do a study before you can
determine what the alignment will be?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS: The, the study will include the alignment and it will
include all of the necessary data and traffic analysis that DOT sees fit to include as
part of their Long-Range Transportation Plan Update.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so, you know, according to Mr. Krueger, there's
already been some preliminary work on this, so do you have a draft of what the
alignment would be? I mean there's just that strip of land, and so where it would be
in the topography of the land in relationship to the Kawamato--Kawamoto property,
where the high school might be, in relationship to the water treatment plant. I mean
we need to have some idea of where this roadway might be aligned. And I'm not
asking for any kind of, you know, metes and bounds, and, and--but I'd like to see it on
a map at least so that in our decision making for South Maui, we have an idea of
where this roadway is eventually going to be.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS: So would I. I, I would like to see that as well.
The data needs to be gathered and analyzed to provide the basis for this alignment,
and it will also be linked to growth and development questions for the South Maui
region in general.
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So we've been working with the Planning Department on their growth boundaries, on
their General Plan Update and Community Plan Update, as well. Because the
location of this mauka road may well have a profound effect on development within
the Kihei region. So we are working with the Planning Department closely on that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So I mean basically we're stalled out in South Maui.
We're not getting any more Federal money until this is done, and you're telling me it's
going to be two years.
We're working on the General Plan. I, I would think we will want to have that
roadway now so that when we're looking at the General Plan and we're making urban
growth boundary decisions, that we know where that roadway is. And, to me, it looks
like we're doing the cart before the horse.
And so I'm going to leave it at that, Mr. Chairman, because I don't want to get too far
afield from the subject in front, in front of us. But, you know, you know, why are we,
why are we accepting dedication of a park that really will not be functional for over
two years? You know, I can appreciate the Parks Department wanting to put this
park outside of the subdivision in alignment in or adjacent to the North-South
Collector Road to, I guess, serve as, you know, a part of the greenway that the
North-South Collector Road will eventually have. But, at the same time, it's not
serving the purpose, the intended purpose of the park assessment, and that is to
provide neighborhood parks for children that live in this subdivision.
And the way this is configured, children will have to leave the subdivision and
traverse on Kulanihakoi Street and then along the North-South Collector Road. Mind
you, that roadway is still there; cars are still traveling on it. So children are going to
be traversing along two busy streets to be able to play in this park.
And I can't support it. First of all, the Committee requested input from the Kihei
Community Association regarding the waiver of the comfort station; and the Kihei
Community Association said please put in the comfort station. That's a requirement
under the Code, and the developer and the Parks Department is asking us to waive
that.
I don't understand. I mean if this, maybe, maybe the comfort station may not be
needed today because the park's probably not being used by anybody because it's
not in a convenient location for the residents of the subdivision of which this park is
supposed to be a part of. Instead, it's been reallocated outside the subdivision,
adjacent to the North-South Collector Road. And when that greenway gets done and
people are using that, you're going to want a comfort station there. And I don't see
any point in giving the developer a waiver.
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So I, I'm very much against this. And I would also say that the, you know, the
attachments, all the attachments we have are letters from the Parks Department and
the Planning Department. The Parks Department saying they're requesting the
waiver of the comfort station and the parking. I don't have a problem with the parking
'cause the way it's configured, guess I don't know who would come there and park
their car. It looks to me like it's just a relief area for the greenway.
But then there's a letter from the Planning Department saying that they're okay with
the Parks Department waiving that request, and then a letter from Public Works
saying they're also okay with waiving the comfort station. But where's the letter from
the KCA requesting the comfort station? That's not included. So unless, Members,
you took the time to read the committee report, you wouldn't know the KCA has
requested that the comfort station be included.
And, you know, I, I just cannot see us constantly waiving the need for bathrooms and
drinking fountains for the residents of our County, and also waiving or reconfiguring
the purpose and intent of the park assessment.
Members, the South Maui region is currently deficit 200 acres in park space per
capita needs. We're deficit already today 200 acres of park space.
So I can't support this at all, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. Because I am prohibited from attending
the meeting for Public Works and, or, I guess Parks and Public Facilities, and I didn't
have an opportunity because we're also prohibited from giving testimony and also
sending in written testimony, I want to at least for the benefit of those individuals that
were not on the Council when this subject was under my committee chairmanship,
we did a site inspection and the park was in not a good state at all. It was poorly
maintained. It was not acceptable.
And, at that time, the Committee made a choice that we were not going to accept
something that was in such a sad state and particularly because even though it's not
being utilized right now, the plans that I guess at some point in time, it would be
maintained by the Association, it did not give us a great feeling of confidence that this
public space which is not really a pocket park for the subdivision because there is an
intent to actually construct a fence separating this away from the subdivision.
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I basically felt that it was inappropriate for us to consider accepting this particular
parcel both because of the State and also because of some of the concerns that we
had.
I cannot say for certain whether this particular park was one of the items that I had
requested a recalculation on park assessment for. But, at the time, I believe it was
Mr. Kim who was advising our committee. 1 had serious concerns about the
calculations for park assessment because they were not, in my view, and I guess
after reviewing many of these particularly in South Maui and West Maui, they were
not being properly calculated.
I received back a letter from Mr. Kim basically stating that there were gross
miscalculations on the part of the Parks Department for a variety of parcels. I do not
recall if this was one of those parcels that had a miscalculation on it, but I asked
several questions as a result of that.
I think that the purpose and intent for this particular parcel, as noted by Member
Anderson, is that if it's a pocket park to serve the 31-lot subdivision, then it would not
require the construction of a comfort station. This is not that kind of a park. This is a
park that basically abuts the North-South Collector Road and will be an area where
people will actually be stopping. If they get a drink of water and they sit on a bench,
what's the first thing they're going to do? Have to go to the bathroom.
So if we are to waive the comfort station requirements for this, I think it, it just defeats
the whole purpose of why, you know, we would be accepting this in the first place
because it is an amenity that the Parks Department felt was important to serve the
North-South Collector Road.
If the individuals who proposed this or who negotiated with the Parks Department
from the very beginning of this were given a figure based on $66,000 and were given
an assurance that, "Oh, yeah. Of course we're going to waive the requirements for a
comfort station and parking," the Parks Department cannot make that assurance
because it is the County Council that makes that final determination as to whether it's
appropriate to waive those particular conditions.
So it appears to me that a representation was made at some point in time giving a
very good indication that this was a done deal. Well, it's not. And I was, when this
subject came before me in my committee, I was offended that, that was the
impression that I was given by the people who were asking for this request.
So either this goes back to Committee where that information can be researched or
somehow this is able to be dealt with because I feel it's very unfair to the community
to be given what should be an amenity, that doesn't serve the full purpose and intent
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of the North-South Collector Road and a little rest area for people who might be
traversing that area.
So I, 1 can support the waiver. I can support the waiver of the parking. I have serious
question about the calculation of the actual assessment. And I definitely believe that
the Kihei Community Association, when they gave us their input, they believed that
we would actually require the construction of a comfort station.
So somehow this has gone very far afield from a neighborhood pocket park. And I
think that it is not appropriate. If we're going to accept this, then we should at the
very least put in the comfort station which is going to serve the purpose for which this
park is being dedicated.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know, Mr. Chairman, if the Parks Department was
following the County Code, they would be bringing these plans to the Council prior to
making any firm decision.
There is a provision under the park assessment code that once they have had an
initial meeting with the developer and have worked out a scenario for their park
assessment, that they bring it to the Council; and they haven't been doing that. And
so, consequently, we get it way after the fact after the park's already been.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Built.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Supposedly.
I went to that site inspection Ms. Johnson just spoke of, and it was in terrible shape.
It was the, the, the ground wasn't even level. It was full of pukas and, and not
appropriate for kids to be running on.
And so, yeah, if the intention is to make this an amenity to the greenway along the
North-South Collector Road, you know, and who knows when the North-South
Collector Road's greenway is going to be finished, so it's just going to sit as an empty
lot for years. And, and I, I'm also questioning whether or not it was accurately
calculated.
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SO I'D LIKE TO MOVE TO AMEND THE MOTION ON THE
FLOOR TO SEND THIS BACK TO COMMITTEE, IF THAT'S THE
APPROPRIATE AMENDMENT, FOR FURTHER INFORMATION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Your Chair's ruling on procedure is that, that wouldn't, it, it, as an
amendment to the motion, I would say that would not be proper. You can make a
motion to postpone or, or have this recommitted back to Committee, but I, I, I don't
believe a motion at this time to amend would be appropriate.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So I can't amend--amend the main motion to recommit
it? I have to wait until the main motion is voted on, and then if it fails.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. No, no, no, no no.
t

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: What, what?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can make a motion to--you know what? I'll take a recess so I can.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No, we already have a motion, Chair, on the floor.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct, but you cannot--you cannot use a motion of your
intention to, to amend the current main motion, is my understanding of procedure.
So I will take a recess so I can advise you the proper motions or procedures that it
will require for us to consider your request, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Short recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:58 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 12:01 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall reconvene the regular meeting of 26 July 2007.
Currently what is before you is a motion to accept Committee Report 07-74.
Ms. Anderson had a question regarding procedure.
At this time, the Chair would be open, if there is one made, regarding a motion to
recommit the item that would be considered a subsidiary motion and would come
before the main motion as it currently exist. Therefore, that is the Chair's ruling on
procedure, and that is the status of what is before the Council at the current time.
Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I appreciate that.
SO I WOULD LIKE TO MOVE THAT THIS ITEM BE
RECOMMITTED TO THE PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES
COMMITTEE FOR FURTHER DELIBERATION.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Ms. Anderson, seconded by Ms. Johnson, to
recommit Committee Report 07-74.
Members, this is a debatable question, therefore, each one has an opportunity to
speak twice. Discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chairman.
I just think that this, this needs to be discussed further. I think there is more
information that needs to come forward.
First of all, I've got a real problem with Parks bringing us requests for dedication on
decisions that they've made, you know, years ago--years ago. And, I mean, for all
we know, the people that own this subdivision are long gone.
And I would like to know for a fact as to whether or not this was properly calculated,
and I would like to have the Kihei Community Association's request for a comfort
station honored because if this configuration--I mean it's a little late for us to change
it. The lots are already subdivided, houses are already built, so we're stuck with this.
And I don't like the Council being pushed in a corner to make a decision that we don't
have any choice in. You know, if this had been brought to us prior to this being built,
maybe we would have said, "Okay. It looks good, but you need a comfort station if
it's going to be along a bikeway where keiki and folks are going to be riding their
bikes. They need to have a place to relieve themselves." And we would have had
that choice then.
But now that we're at this stage of the game, I think that we need to further evaluate
what's being presented to us, Mr. Chairman. And so I appreciate the Chair of this
Committee being willing to have this recommitted for further discussion.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I just wanted to note that this is not reflective of the
Committee work because that takes place. But I think what it points out is that it's
very difficult for us to operate under this cloud where I have the institutional
knowledge, Member Anderson, others of us have items that we wish to share, but
that basically in committee where it would be more appropriate for us to offer these
concerns or, you know, address these issues or question Parks on the record--I
mean I can go and, you know, visit with people, but it's not an official act.
So I really think that besides having this recommitted, we've got to get some
resolution to whether or not we can participate and what capacity we can participate
in because it makes our work very difficult. This whole discussion would have been
much better to have in committee, but again I won't be able to give my concerns. So
I will do my due diligence, and I will write a letter to Parks Department and I will raise
these same concerns with the Parks Department. If I can't do it through committee,
then I'll have to find another way.
But I would hope at some point that the ruling or whatever letter is supposed to come
to us that's a written opinion about what we can and cannot do on this Council, we
would receive that. Because I think it's very disrespectful of our work. And we get
criticized all the time for taking forever to make decisions and, "Oh, they're, you
know, just rearranging the deck chairs on the Titanic," some people have said. And,
you know, I'm, I'm offended because we're being held up by other people who are
totally outside of this County; and, and it really disturbs me, Mr. Chair, that we don't
get the respect that I think we're owed.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson. We share your frustration.
All I can tell you is that Mr. Kondo is no longer in the Office of Information Practices.
He has been appointed Temporary Public Utilities Commissioner.
Is there any further discussion on the motion before you, which is to recommit?
Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, I'm going to be voting in support of Member Anderson's
motion. And it's only because I think it's really important that I am clear myself on all
of the issues. And like others who do not sit on this Committee, I think that we're
missing, you know, some information and I'd like to have that before I vote.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comment.

Is there further discussion?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
I would like to hear from the Committee Co-Chair in terms of his comments regarding
the recommitment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Mr. Victorino, if you wish to comment, that is--either you have a choice.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I was holding to see what, you know, the
arguments in this area is.
Yes, there's some historical perspectives that at times we're not given. And I know
you as the Chair and some of the long-term Members have been very assistant in
that area helping us in, me and the other co-chair, in these areas.
Unfortunately, when I had looked at this whole, whole thing, and I've said a number
of times that I'm getting fed up with what we're being sent from the Parks Department
and as well as the developers because we have seen time in and time out some of
the parks that we're getting, our drainage systems or runoff areas, and that's what
we're receiving.
So with that in mind and, and my commitment to do what is good for our
communities, I will also support Ms. Anderson's motion to bring this back to the
Committee to get answers from both Parks and others involved in this, and the KCA,
you know, as far as what they would like out of this park.
I just hope that when we bring things up in the, in the future, that somehow the other
reso--the other parts of our issues will be resolved before we come out of committee.
And it's extremely at the way we're operating right now that we cannot take anything
from our fellow colleagues that are not on our committees. I know that's not the
question at this point, but just a comment that I wanted to add that makes this very
difficult at times.
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So if the Chair is willing, I will re--recommit this and, and look in to the matter and see
what we can do to make sure that this is done what the community has asked us for.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. I'm satisfied.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. I, I, you know, being a part of the committee
member for the Public Works and Facilities Committee, yeah, it, it's a committee of
five, and we all have the opportunity to tune into the committee meetings and make
comments to fellow members that sit on the committee.
It will be good to have the Parks Department, although they were there to provide
information to the Members that weren't present at that meeting, the decision that
they have done in regards to this particular issue here. They, they're the ones that
made the recommendation based on some of the criterias that they look at. You
know, as a committee, you know, we voted to adopt that recommendation. But if it's
the will of this body to recommit, you know, I'm in favor of that recommittal.
But, again, we made a decision based on information provided us from the Parks
Department; and, you know, all of the Members had an opportunity via, via their
communications in their office, as well as the AKAKU, on this particular issue.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Is there any other Member that wishes to speak? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
You know, while we do have the opportunity to view the meetings that are broadcast
live even though we're not allowed to be at the meeting, I think we still have some
constraints in, under the Sunshine Law and another opinion by OIP about serial
communications with Members outside of a meeting. So if I were to go and maybe
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express my concern to one member of the committee, I couldn't then go and express
that concern, that same concern with a number--'nother member of the committee.
And what point is there in doing that once it's already been passed out of committee?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I, I, I appreciate your dilemma, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And while I'm on that subject, I'm just going to briefly add
that I have been in communication with OIP, Mr. Chair, and 1 did speak with the
attorney who was assigned the task of writing out their opinion to us regarding
non-committee members not attending other committee meetings. Her name is
Loma--oh, I'm sorry, I can't remember her last name--Aratani, I think, or, urn, anyway,
she told me that she had hoped that the opinion would have been written prior to Les
Kondo's leaving the office; and that the office is in transition and she cannot
guarantee when they may get to that opinion.
So I have written a letter, which I will be sharing with all the Members, to the OIP and
also to the Attorney General's office, because I think it's extremely unfair for them to
hold us to a standard or an opinion that has not been put in writing yet so that we can
have the opportunity to refute it or challenge it in any way. But they're holding us
under their verbal opinion to a standard that none of the other counties are being
held to, and that puts all of us at a huge disa--disadvantage, and it puts our citizenry
at a huge disa--disadvantage. Here we are, Members, spending time when, we all
need to go to lunch, on an issue that we could have handled in committee if we had
been allowed to attend.
So I'm just letting you know that that's what I'm doing and I, I will share that letter with
Members either tomorrow or on Monday.
In regards to the issue at hand, Mr. Chairman, the Committee was told that, by the
Parks Department, that, yeah, they'll put a comfort station in when they get around to
doing the greenway for the North-South Collector Road, at taxpayer expense.
Here, we have a developer who, as part of his subdivision requirements in the
County Code, is required to put in a comfort station. Parts--Parks Department
waived that requirement and is asking us to, to accept that waiver. And then they're
going to come to us in a couple of years and say, "Give us some money to build the
comfort station." So why should we have taxpayers pay for a comfort station when
the developer is already required to do it? I don't get it. Who are they working for?
Who pays their salary? Whose best interest are they looking out for? In this
instance, it certainly isn't the taxpayers of this County who pay their, pay their salary
and pay ours too. And that's why we have this check and balance, Mr. Chairman, to
make sure that the best interest of the citizens are looked out for by the elected body
of this County.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Further discussion, Members?
The Chair will say that besides recommittal, you can vote--the other decision, of
course, is to deny the waivers that the Parks Department is recommending.
One, I would agree with the comments heard, I heard this, this afternoon, that, you
know, for me, it, it's a philosophical thing, Members. While I view this as a park for a
very small 30-lot development, it has been our departments that have chosen to
make the tie in to the North-South Collector Road. If there was no tie-in and we view
this as just a 9,000 square foot neighborhood park, I can see arguments for the
waiver.
And, again, we are not sure exactly what was told to the developer regarding that.
But, also, my question comes, is it fair then to hold the developer to provide a
amenity that is basically for a larger project, which is the North-South Collector Road
greenway?
And so, you know, there's different choices that are before you. Because, obviously,
one, if this doesn't get resolved timely, I would think the developer would say, and
you have the choice, "You can take the bond I've issued and the payments I've made
and accept that in lieu of," and in return, he gets his lot back, okay.
And if we're ever going to decide then down the road to build a comfort station, we're
going to have to re-buy the lot. And I can tell you, I think it's going to cost us a hell of
a lot more than what it is that we're getting today.
So we have choices--we definitely have choices, Members. And, you know, I'm
going to allow you to make the decision which way you want this to go forward. But,
eventually, there needs to be a resolution for us, the County, and we need to tell the
developer which option we're going to exercise and see which way they go.
But that's the worse scenario, is they're going to forfeit their funds and take the lot
back, which, to me, doesn't serve our interest either. But that is something that will
not be determined today.
Saying that, Members--you have a question, Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, not really, Chair, and I just wanted to add one
comment, that, you know, the residents of this subdivision, the owners of the
subdivision, Kiawe Partners, they wanted to give all of the money, I mean, all, they
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wanted instead of dedicating land, they wanted to give an in-lieu fee in totality to the
County. But the residents wanted the park for their use, and so that's why we ended
up with the park. And even though it's not configured in a way that's really, I think,
amenable to the children living in the park, at least it's adjacent to them so they, they
could use it.
I just wanted to add that--make, make it clear.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I thank you and all the comments that were made.
Again, you brought that perspective that I think the public needs to hear and our
colleagues need to hear. You did bring that up in the meeting, and I humbly for-apologize for forgetting what you had brought up. And that was one of the rationales
used to bring it out. I don't know whether it's a good rationale or not, it was a fact.
And I want everyone to know that the broader picture was just not a regular reg--or,
or, or, or a neighborhood park. The encumbercing [sic] of the North-South Collector
Road and the, that being used as part of that greenway, promulgated this additional
challenge that we're face with accepting this park.
So whatever decision is made today, whether you recommit it to us or pass it out or
deny it, whichever way you wanna, you know, do it, I recommend to all of you to look
at it really, really closely because the decision you make, in the short term, could
have a profound effect on us in a longer more difficult time. And I have been witness
to a lot of what we did, unfortunately, not correct in the past, and we're paying the
piper today. And I don't want this to be one of those that five years from now,
somebody will be sitting here saying, "Oh, well, we should have done that at that
point. Now we're going to pay 2.5 million for this lot to make a park."
I may be wrong. I'm only speculating the future, but I think the past has proven this
to be true. Let's really consider what the purpose of that park was originally, what the
future use may be, and who at that point--is it falls back on the taxpayers, or should it
been the developer, let your conscience and your knowledge of what has been said
today be your guide.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Members, the motion before you is a recommittal of Committee Report 07-74 and the
attached resolution. The Chair will be calling for the question. All in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We shall recommit Committee Report 07-74.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that was the last committee report that we have to
present to you. Shall we proceed with communications?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-74 WAS RECOMMITTED TO THE
PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE.
The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 07-210 - BENJAMIN M. ACOB, PROSECUTING ATTORNEY,
(dated July 16, 2007)
Pursuant to Appendix A of Ordinance No. 3462, transmitting a copy of a Grant Award
letter dated June 19, 2007, from the State of Hawaii, Department of Budget and
Finance, regarding reimbursing the County of Maui for witness and defendant
expenses for the period beginning July 1, 2007 to June 30, 2008.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much,
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-210.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to file
County Communication 07-210. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair.
This communication from the Prosecuting Attorney transmits to Council copy of a
Grant Award letter from the State of Hawaii, Department of Budget and Finance,
providing notification that necessary funds have been appropriated for the intentions
of reimbursing the County of Maui for witness and defendant expenses for the period
beginning July 1, 2007 through June 30, 2008.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
The Chair will ask the Clerk to bring up Communications 07-211, 212, and 213, and
the Chair is open to a motion from Mr. Mateo for the filing of all communications
stated. Mr. Clerk.
County Communication Nos. 07-211, 07-212, and 07-213 were presented at this time.
NO. 07-211 - CHARMAINE TAVARES, MAYOR,
(dated June 29, 2007)
In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing the Council of a
vacancy on the Board of Ethics due to the resignation of John P. Pele received on
June 27, 2007.
NO. 07-212 - CHARMAINE TAVARES, MAYOR,
(dated June 29, 2007)
In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing the Council of a
vacancy on the Commission on Naming Streets, Parks, and Facilities due to the
resignation of Karen S. Arakawa received on June 27, 2007.
NO. 07-213 - CHARMAINE TAVARES, MAYOR,
(dated July 18, 2007)
In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing the Council of a
vacancy on the Board of Ethics due to the resignation of Jim Stewart received on
July 16, 2007.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
I MOVE THAT COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS 07-211, 07-212,
AND 07-213 BE FILED.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 26, 2007
Page 83

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to file
County Communications 07-211, 212, and 213. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
All of these three communications is in accordance with County Code,
Section 2.41.040, reporting of vacancy on the various boards.
The first is on the Board of Ethics. The board member, John Pete, resigned on
June 27, 2007. And we take this opportunity to express his contributions and
services to the people of Maui County.
Also the committee member Karen Arakawa resigned on June 27, as well.
And also for Communication 07-213, Mr. Jim Stewart resigned as of July 16, 2007.
And again, Chairman, to all three of these individuals, we thank them for their
contribution and services to the people of this County.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
aye.

ft

“

AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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NO. 07-214 - FREDERICK PABLO, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated July 18, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE
FISCAL YEAR 2008 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI, AS IT PERTAINS TO
REVENUES - FEES, RATES, ASSESSMENTS AND TAXES FOR THE WATER
FUND".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-214 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-215 - MICHELLE ANDERSON, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated July 12, 2007)
Transmitting the following:
1.

A draft bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO ADOPT A LAND
ZONING MAP DESIGNATING THE RURAL ZONED AREAS KNOWN AS
'MAUI MEADOWS' AS RU-0.5"; and

2.

A draft resolution entitled "REFERRING TO THE MAUI PLANNING
COMMISSION A DRAFT BILL TO ADOPT A LAND ZONING MAP
DESIGNATING THE RURAL ZONED AREAS KNOWN AS 'MAUI MEADOWS'
AS RU-0.5."

The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-215 be referred to the Land Use Committee.
NO. 07-216 - JEFFREY S. HUNT, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated June 29, 2007)
Transmitting documents relating to applications filed by Christopher L. Hart, on behalf
of Leonard Paul Gomes, Sibyl Padgett, Frank Padgett, Patricia Matsumoto, Louise J.
Cambra Jr., Steven J. Sadler, Robert Kimball, Eugene P. Carvalho, Frank Carvalho,
and Robert Watanabe, for District Boundary Amendments from the State Agricultural
District to the State Rural District and Change in Zonings from the County Agricultural
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District to the Rural RU-0.5 District for the development of the Maka'ena Place
Subdivision on ten separate tax map key parcels. Also transmitting:
Ten proposed bills entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE
STATE LAND USE DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM AGRICULTURAL TO
RURAL FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT KULA, MAUI, HAWAII"; and
2.

Ten proposed bills entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO CHANGE
ZONING FROM AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO RU-0.5 RURAL DISTRICT
(CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT KULA, MAUI,
HAWAI I".

The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-216 be referred to the Land Use Committee.
NO. 07-217 - JEFFREY S. HUNT, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated July 18, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
ORDINANCE NO. 3299 (2005), PERTAINING TO THE GRANTING OF A
CONDITIONAL PERMIT TO VALERIE LEWIS OKAMURA TO ALLOW FOR THE
OPERATION OF MAUI BY THE SEA, A TRANSIENT VACATION RENTAL
SITUATED AT 532 HANA HIGHWAY, KUAU, PAIA, MAUI, HAWAII", and related
documents.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-217 be referred to the Land Use Committee.
NO. 07-218 - JEFFREY S. HUNT, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated July 18, 2007)
Relating to an application filed by Edith Marciel, transmitting a proposed bill entitled
"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO ESTABLISH RU-0.5 RURAL DISTRICT ZONING
FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT HANA, MAUI, HAWAII", and related documents.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-218 be referred to the Land Use Committee.
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NO. 07-219 - JEFFREY S. HUNT, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated July 18, 2007)
Relating to applications filed by Samuel M. Garcia Jr. and Jon E. Garcia for the
Garcia Family Subdivision, transmitting pertinent documents and the following
proposed bills entitled:
1.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE KIHEI-MAKENA
COMMUNITY PLAN AND LAND USE MAP FROM HOTEL TO SINGLE
FAMILY FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT MAKENA, MAUI, HAWAII";

2.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE STATE LAND USE
DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM AGRICULTURAL TO URBAN FOR
PROPERTY SITUATED AT MAKENA, MAUI, HAWAII"; and

3.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO ESTABLISH R-3 RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT
(CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT MAKENA, MAUI,
HAWAII".

The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-219 be referred to the Land Use Committee.
NO. 07-220 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated July 10, 2007)
Transmitting a draft resolution entitled "REFERRING TO MAUI PLANNING
COMMISSION A DRAFT BILL RELATING TO THE COUNCIL'S APPROVAL OF
LAND USES AT MAUI RESEARCH AND TECHNOLOGY PARK IN KIHEI".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-220 be referred to the Planning Committee.
NO. 07-221 - MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated July 19, 2007)
Transmitting copies of documents relating to mountainside and hillside development.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-221 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
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NO. 07-222 - DANNY A. MATEO, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated July 18, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 22,04A.070, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE KULA
AGRICULTURAL PARK COMMITTEE".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-222 be referred to the Policy Committee.
NO. 07-223 - MICHAEL J. MOLINA, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated July 3, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 5.22, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO BICYCLE TOUR
BUSINESS".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-223 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
NO. 07-224 - JEFFREY K. ENG, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated July 5, 2007)
Transmitting copies of the Department of Water Supply's Monthly Source Report and
Groundwater Use Report for the month ended June 2007.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-224 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, the read--the Clerk read through the County Communications up to County
Communication 07-224. The Chair, at this time, is leaving out the final one, which is
07-225, since that will be part of our consideration when we bring up Bill 36 on
second and final reading.
Therefore, at this time, you have the Chair's recommendations of referral to the
various standing committees of Council regarding the communications, are there any
questions or requests? Having none, all those communications shall be referred to
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the standing committee as noted on the left hand margin of your agenda dated

today's, the 26th of July, regular meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 07-225 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated July 10, 2007)
Informing the Council of his intention to propose a floor amendment to Bill No. 36
(2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO ESTABLISH P-1 PUBLIC/QUASIPUBLIC DISTRICT ZONING (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY
SITUATED AT KAUNAKAKAI, MOLOKAI, HAWAII", to substitute Bill No. 36 (2007)
with Bill No. 36 (2007), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
ESTABLISH P-1 PUBLIC/QUASI-PUBLIC DISTRICT ZONING FOR PROPERTY
SITUATED AT KAUNAKAKAI, MOLOKAI, HAWAII".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The Chair will indicate to you, the Members, at this time, that with no objections, this
communication will be taken up with consideration of Bill 36 so that further
consideration of this communication will then be postponed until a decision is made
on that Bill 36. Any objections, Members?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed to the ordinances.
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-225 WAS DEFERRED
UNTIL BILL NO. 36 (2007) WAS BROUGHT FORWARD FOR
CONSIDERATION.
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The following bills for ordinances were presented.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO, 34 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE STATE LAND USE
DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM AGRICULTURAL
TO URBAN FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
KAUNAKAKAI, MOLOKAI, HAWAII
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO PASS BILL 34 ON SECOND AND FINAL READING.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to pass Bill 34
on second and final reading. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The bill amends the State Land Use Classification from Ag to Urban for property
situated in Molokai for a future fire station.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Are there further discussion or questions?
The Chair will note for you that, Members, we do have a representative from the Fire
Department, as well as the Department's consultant regarding this specific
consideration before you.
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There being no further discussion or questions, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no,"
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bill 34 passes second and final reading. We have
eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Medeiros.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 35 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE MOLOKAI COMMUNITY
PLAN AND LAND USE MAP FROM OPEN SPACE TO PUBLIC/QUASI-PUBLIC
FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT KAUNAKAKAI, MOLOKAI HAWAII
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL NO. 35.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to pass Bill 35
on second and final reading. Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The bill amends the Molokai Community Plan and Land Use Map from Open Space
to Public/Quasi-Public for property situated in Molokai for a future fire station.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, are there any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BALSA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Medeiros.
Bill 35 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO,
BILL NO. 36 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO ESTABLISH
P-1 PUBLIC/QUASI-PUBLIC DISTRICT ZONING (CONDITIONAL ZONING)
FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT KAUNAKAKAI, MOLOKAI HAWAII
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. At this time, Members, and again this is a procedural thing.
We've reviewed this procedure. I am now, ask, we will direct the Clerk to bring back
forward County Communication 07-225 for consideration in connection to Bill 36.
Mr. Clerk.
County Communication No. 07-225 was presented at this time.
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NO. 07-225 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated July 10, 2007)
Informing the Council of his intention to propose a floor amendment to Bill No. 36
(2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO ESTABLISH P-1 PUBLIC/QUASIPUBLIC DISTRICT ZONING (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY
SITUATED AT KAUNAKAKAI, MOLOKAI, HAWAII", to substitute Bill No. 36 (2007)
with Bill No. 36 (2007), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
ESTABLISH P-1 PUBLIC/QUASI-PUBLIC DISTRICT ZONING FOR PROPERTY
SITUATED AT KAUNAKAKAI, MOLOKAI, HAWAII".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO PASS BILL 36 ON SECOND AND FINAL READING.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to pass Bill 36
on second and final reading.
Now the Chair will recognize Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
CHAIRMAN, ON YOUR BEHALF, I MOVE TO AMEND BILL 36
BY SUBSTITUTING THE CONTENTS OF THE BILL ATTACHED
TO COUNTY COMMUNICATION 07-225 IN PLACE OF THE
CONTENTS OF BILL 36.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to substitute made by Mr. Mateo, seconded by
Mr. Molina, whereby Bill 36, Draft 1, will substitute the original Bill 36. Mr. Mateo.
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VICE - CHAIR MATEO: Chairman. The purpose of the amendment is to change the
measure from a conditional zoning bill to a simple zoning bill to avoid problems that
has arisen in recording the unilateral agreement.

And, Chairman, at this time, I would like to yield to the Chair for the Chair's
comments on, on the bill.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mateo.
Members, thank you for your indulgence. This is something we had discussed earlier
in committee that Mr. Molina chaired on Molokai. It's some of the things we had a
discussion on prior to voting on first reading.
Your Chair is recommending this consideration to you for a few reasons that I've
already listed on my July 10 memorandum and communication to you.
Basically, one, this is to go back and revert to a straightforward zoning consideration
instead of a conditional zoning. We have yet in this County to pass by the County on
the County, conditional zoning. We also are fully required to uphold and follow the
laws of the land.
And, and, finally, it, it is interesting that the enforcement, which will be us, is to be
placed over us, so it creates a situation that I believe we can avoid, and we still have
our oversight capabilities, Members.
Secondly, one of the issues that I had brought up earlier during Committee suddenly
reappeared, and that was in the difficulty of the County recording the unilateral
agreement.
Mr. Hiraga, as the County Clerk, has been notified by Land Court of their decision not
to record the agreement, basically because it is not a subdivided lot even if there are
legal metes and bounds.
And so, therefore, one, in our processing of zoning, there is no--there is a unilateral
agreement, it has not been recorded. And, therefore, under traditional conditional
zoning, this item would be deferred. We do have a clock ticking that we have been
made aware of, although late, it's still ticking, which is September 1, if I recall. And
Mr. Mateo can correct me. I believe it's, the deadline is September 1, 2007; that we,
if anyone, would not be the cause of having this project not move forward. It will
either be caused by the Department, the property owner, but not the Council.
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And that is why your Chair is asking for your support in this consideration. I think it
becomes very clear, as well as the one small revision or amendment, which is to
reference in Section 1 of the bill from "19.08" to "19.31".
That is your Chair's comments. Are there any further discussion or questions?
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much for, for this opportunity. And I, I, of
course, I'll be, I'll be supporting the recommendation.
Chairman, when we deal with projects of, of this scope, I think we need to understand
that this particular project in itself took more than ten years to get to where it's at
today. It started with an idea from then Council Chair Kawano who looked at the
existing facility and said, you know, we've gotta, we gotta provide better for our
people.
And in addition to that, we have champions of our community like Napua Kaupu who
is no longer with us, who championed this cause. And we still have Nona Fukuoka
on Molokai that again is a champion of this cause.
Public health and safety is a priority for, for our County; and this project clearly
demonstrates that commitment. And I acknowledge and I extend my own
appreciation to Fire Fighter III Jenkins who has virtually shepherded this project
through to where it's at today, and also acknowledge the Department administration
for their support as well. But when it comes down to the bottom line, I take this
opportunity to thank and to acknowledge the members of this body that has
supported and made a commitment to the people of Molokai with such a significant
CIP investment that this County has made. So to the Members, I appreciate your
support and commitment, and I ask all the Members to support this, this motion so
we can now move forward.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? Again, it is a motion to
substitute. Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is approved.
Now we will--okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Motion to file.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Now we have the main motion--thank you very much for your cues on
the reminder.
What is before you now, Members, for second and final reading is the main motion
with Bill 36, Draft 1. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
No, I have no more to say. I think Mr. Mateo said it all for us. So I will certainly be
supporting the motion.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bill 36, Draft 1, passes second and final reading with
eight "ayes" and one "excused", Mr. Medeiros.
Mr. Clerk.
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COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have no further business scheduled for today.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Chairman. Oh, sorry. Is there a need to file County
Communication 07-225, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct, Mr. Molina. You read my mind.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would ask for and be open to a motion to file.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
SO MOVED.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Ms. Johnson, to file
County Communication No. 07-225. Is there any discussion? Having none, all in
favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Now we have no further business.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, quickly, the Chair is open to "Announcements", and we'll start with
Ms. Johnson this afternoon.
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ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of July 26, 2007,
was adjourned by the Chair at 12:53 p.m.
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